

610 Glenferrie Road Hawthorn Victoria 3122 Phone: 613 9819 5244

Fax: 613 9819 6270

# A REPORT ON STAKEHOLDER ASSESSMENT OF THE TAKEOVERS PANEL

Project 2694

October 23<sup>rd</sup> 2006

## **Prepared for:**

Takeovers Panel
Level 47, Nauru House
80 Collins St.,
Melbourne. 3000



# **CONTENTS**

1. E	XECUTIVE SUMMARY	1
1.1	Background	1
1.2	Main Findings	
2. C	ONCLUSIONS	6
3. IN	ITRODUCTION	9
4. RI	ESEARCH OBJECTIVES	11
5. RI	ESEARCH APPROACH	13
6. M	AIN FINDINGS	14
6.1	About the Sample	14
6.2	Involvement with the Takeovers Panel	16
6.3	Knowledge and Understanding of the Takeovers Panel	19
6.4	Overall Opinion of the Takeovers Panel	
6.4.1	Summary of Respondents' Overall Opinions	
6.5	Criteria Used to Assess Panel Performance	31
6.5.1	Unprompted View of the Panel's Objectives	31
6.5.2	Reactions to Prompted Panel Objectives	33
6.5.3	Unprompted Criteria for Assessing the Panel	35
6.6	Panel Structure	37
6.6.1	The Panel of 43	37
6.6.2	Mix & Expertise of Individual Panels (of 3)	41
6.6.3	Management of Potential Conflicts of Interest;	42
6.6.4	Market Participants Sitting as Panel Members	43
6.6.5	Full Time Panel President?	45
6.6.6	Selection Process for Panel Members	47
6.7	Panel Processes	49
6.7.1	Overall Comments about Processes	49
6.7.2	Information Gathering	52
6.7.3	Impact of the Glencore Decisions	58
6.7.4	Submission Processes	61



6.7.5	Summary of Views on Processes	67
6.8	Panel Reasons and Decisions	68
6.8.1	Explanations of Decisions	68
6.8.2	Fairness of Decisions	70
6.8.3	Commerciality and Practicality of Decisions	70
6.8.4	Timeliness and Communication of Decisions and Reasons	71
6.8.5	Consistency of Decisions and Reasons	72
6.8.6	Jurisdiction Issues	75
6.9	Guidance Notes	76
6.9.1	Usefulness	76
6.9.2	Coverage of Appropriate Areas	77
6.9.3	Length and Readability	77
6.9.4	Introduction of Law via Guidance Notes?	78
6.9.5	Opinions as to Whether Guidance Notes Should Be Continued	79
6.10	Post Mortems	80
6.10.1	Awareness and Extent of Involvement With Post Mortems	80
6.10.2	Perceived Value of Post Mortems	80
6.10.3	Demand for Post Mortems	81
6.10.4	Suggested Alternatives to Post Mortems	82
6.11	Effectiveness and Outcomes	83
6.11.1	Overall Effectiveness	83
6.11.2	Participants' Needs Met?	83
6.11.3	Improving Quality of Disclosure to Target Companys' Shareholders	84
6.11.4	Improving Investor Confidence and Fairness to All Investors	85
6.11.5	Overall Market Standards	86
6.12	Views on the Panel's Hypotheses	89
6.12.1	Hypothesis One – Panel is Resolving Disputes Instead of Focussing on	
	Standards	89
6.12.2	Hypothesis Two – Compliance Quality Has Fallen; Panel is Less Punitive	89
6.12.3	Hypothesis Three – Panel is Too Bidder Friendly	91
6.12.4	Hypothesis Four – Tactical Litigation Has Reduced	94
6.13	Takeovers Panel Executive	97
6.13.1	Reputation of Executive	97
6.13.2	Effectiveness of Executive	98
6.13.3	Structural Issues	99
6.14	Panel's Relationships with Stakeholders	. 104



Contents

7.	APPENDICES	107
7.1	Appendix A: Discussion Guide	107
7.2	Appendix B: List of Interviewees	119
E	XHIBITS	
Exh	nibit 1: Structure of the Sample of Interviewees	15
Exh	nibit 2. Overview of Opinions of the Takeovers Panel	26
Exh	nibit 3. Takeovers Panel - Processes	51



#### 1. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

#### 1.1 Background

This report presents the findings from research conducted to explore stakeholder feedback on the performance of the Takeovers Panel over the past six years. The research was commissioned by the Takeovers Panel as part of the Takeovers Panel completing its fifth year of operation.

The research was qualitative and involved a series of face to face depth interviews with a variety of stakeholders including representatives from the legal community, investment banks, fund managers, stockbrokers, the corporate market, regulators, journalists, and a shareholder association. In total, 37 respondents from 33 organisations were interviewed (in some interviews two respondents were present).

Detailed findings are presented in the body of this report. A summary of the main findings is presented below.

#### 1.2 Main Findings

- 1. Involvement with the Takeovers Panel: The lawyers and regulators in the sample had frequent direct dealings (formal and informal) with the Panel. Investment bankers were fairly frequently involved with Panel matters, but mostly indirectly via their legal representatives. The members of every other stakeholder segment had either no direct formal dealings, or only infrequent ones with the Panel, often with the Executive staff only.
- 2. Mode of learning about the Takeovers Panel: Thus, for many of the sample not directly involved with Panel submissions and rebuttal, views about the Panel were formed from indirect communications and views put by their professional advisers (legal and investment banking) and articles about (mainly high profile and disputed) takeovers appearing in the financial press.



- 3. Understanding of Panel objectives: Some stakeholders, particularly some of the fund managers, seemed almost unaware of the Panel's objectives. Other respondents in explaining their understanding of Panel objectives generally referred first to the Panel's role in ensuring commercial outcomes, rather than to issues to do with market standards and fairness (although these were discussed later in the interviews).
- 4. Assessment criteria: In identifying appropriate assessment criteria, most respondents referred to their understanding of the objectives of the Panel, saying that assessment should be on the basis of the Panel's success in achieving those objectives.
- 5. Assessment of the Panel: The overall view was that the Panel had performed very well. Of the 33 organisations in this research, 25 rated the performance of the Panel favourably or very favourably, and only four unfavourably or very unfavourably.
- 6. Overall effectiveness of the Panel: Nearly all interviewees felt that the Panel had been effective in improving the speed of dispute resolution and reducing tactical litigation surrounding takeovers.
- 7. Improvement in market standards: Many felt that overall standards of disclosure in takeovers had improved, because:
  Bidders did not want to be subject to disputation and Panel involvement, with associated costs and potential delays;
  Those involved as parties to a Panel proceeding were sources of advice to other professionals in their firms about the likely stance the Panel would take if
- 8. Panel processes: Almost all respondents concluded that the system works fairly well, and the process was well managed. Opinions relating to specific aspects of the process were:

a particular takeover documentation was being scrutinised by a Panel.

- ☐ Balance between speed and investigatory depth: Most of the sample commented that the process struck a good balance in this regard.
- ☐ **Too much reliance on written submissions:** A few lawyers strongly suggested that the Panel should move away from a sole dependence on written submissions from parties, arguing that a conference (or private hearing) was better in some cases, particularly novel cases.



		<b>Appeal processes:</b> A few respondents felt there was insufficient confidence in the appeal process, because they believed there was a strong view that a second Panel would not be open to arguments put at appeal, and consequently few appeals were made against Panel decisions.
		<b>Communications</b> : Most thought the Panel did a good job in communicating with the involved parties, and in part this was seen to be due to the Panel's reliance on informal communication in pursuit of a speedy resolution.
		<b>Timeliness:</b> Most believed the Panel operated in a timely way; delivering commercial speed to resolve impasses, while at the same time not setting unrealistic deadlines for information supply or responses to issues raised.
9.	(inc	comission process: Most of the sample felt that the submission process cluding the gathering of initial facts and argument as well as gathering rebuttal numents) worked reasonably well. Many attributed this to the fact that the vast fority of cases were about disclosure. Some people mentioned a small number of es where they felt the Panel may not have reached the right conclusions.
10.	the and und	nel decisions: There was almost universal agreement that the Panel reached fair isions and conclusions in almost all of the matters it has dealt with. Many felt that vast majority of disputes involved the Panel in attending to disclosure issues, I almost all of the decisions and outcomes involving disclosure orders or lertakings met with market approval, including the approval or acceptance of the tagonists.
		Commerciality and practicality of decisions: Many respondents stressed that the Panel was intended to reach pragmatic decisions and speedily resolve takeovers disputes, and believed it had delivered these things very well.
		Consistency of decisions: Most interviewees felt that decisions and reasons were "consistent enough". It was recognised that the Panel is not a court of Law and therefore a different (lower) level of consistency was quite acceptable, especially to bankers and fund managers.
		<b>Timeliness:</b> It was seen to normally take two or three weeks to obtain the Panel decision, and this was regarded as quite acceptable. Some respondents mentioned some occasions where the decision process was much slower than this, but these were seen to be exceptions. It was accepted that if decisions were reached any faster, proper weighing of the evidence and application of the principles may be jeopardised.



		Communicating decisions: The Panel was generally seen as communicating
		its decisions and reasons in an effective manner.
		Some criticisms: There were some criticisms of Panel decisions, often
		associated with particular takeover circumstances (tardiness in the appearance
		of reasons, lengthy and convoluted reasons, and/or some instances of
		inconsistencies in decisions or reasons between matters).
11.	Gui	idance Notes: Most felt that Guidance Notes were useful, as they assisted
	pro	tagonists in making their submissions, but more importantly, were likely to result
	in f	ewer takeovers reaching a disputation stage. There was some criticism of
	Gui	idance Notes in that they could take a long time to come out, and did not

**12. Post mortems**: Many were unaware of the availability of post mortems. Amongst those who were aware, there was little value perceived in a post mortem process, and there were several strong barriers to participating in one because:

necessarily explain exactly why a decision was taken.

- There was a belief that a post mortem would probably not achieve any changes in procedures.
   A post mortem would not have any impact on outcomes, and participants were focused on moving onto their next issue.
   There was a perceived risk of upsetting one's relationship with the Panel
- 13. Panel structure: Most viewed the mix of Panel members very positively, with Panel members generally being viewed as having a high level of expertise. There were some criticisms about lack of transparency in how Panel members were selected to be appointed to the Takeovers Panel, and some concerns about the "political correctness" of some appointments.
- **14. Panel composition:** The use of part time Panellists was supported by most as a means of accessing the very best and most accomplished intellectual resources in this area.
- 15. Full or part time President? Responses were fairly evenly divided on this question, although there most did not hold strong views either way. A small majority of interviewees thought that there may <u>not</u> be a case for a full time President (or overall Chairman) for the Panel, because the Panel has worked smoothly without one.
- **16. Conflicts of interest:** Despite it being perceived as difficult for the Panel to avoid conflicts, most people felt this was handled very efficiently.

Executive.



- 17. Executive staff: Executive staff were viewed as being well known, accessible and approachable. The Executive was seen to be extremely effective, although some concern was expressed about the power of the Executive, given the part-time peer model of the Panel. There was a view that the Executive sometimes effectively channelled Panel members into a decision or a set of logic, rather than the Panellists using first principles to determine the course of a proceeding.
- 18. Liaison processes: Overall, interviewees thought that the Panel interacted with its stakeholders adequately. The main forms of liaison activity mentioned were the annual dinner, and occasional luncheons put on by the President of the Panel. These activities served to communicate the quality of Panel members, facilitated communications by making stakeholders aware of Panel members and Executive staff, and provided a forum for discussing policies and processes of the Panel.



# 2. CONCLUSIONS

The	e ma	ajor conclusions emanating from this research include:
1. The Panel is Successful: The Panel is successful and is generally viewed positively by its stakeholders. This assessment included not only the Takeove Panel as a regulatory model (using part time expert practitioners on the Panel full time Executive), but also its performance in terms of both outcomes and efficiency of the processes it deploys. In particular, the Panel was seen as:		sitively by its stakeholders. This assessment included not only the Takeovers nel as a regulatory model (using part time expert practitioners on the Panel with a time Executive), but also its performance in terms of both outcomes and
		Professionally run, and using part time professionals as Panel members quite well.
		Pragmatic, resulting in a faster resolution of disputes than was possible under the previous court system.
		Following principles designed to ensure equity and fairness for shareholders in takeover situations.
2.	rea con the app	ccess Attributed to Senior Personnel: A number of stakeholders felt that a key ason for the success of the Panel has been the very good reputation and impetency of the President and the two most senior members of the Executive – a Director and Counsel. Many of those who held this view were a little prehensive about the future of the Takeovers Panel, given that these three people I eventually move away from the organisation.
3.	miı	om for Improvement: Several issues were each mentioned by more than a small nority of stakeholders as worthy of some attention, although none of these were en as critical for the continued functioning of the Panel. They included:
		The selection of Panellists (although the current Panel members were widely seen as acceptable and doing a good job, some felt that the process of selecting them was not transparent and may not be based on sound merit based principles).
		The Executive was seen as under-resourced for the task at hand, especially given the peak loading which occurs in takeovers from time to time, and the need to develop more policy/guidance notes (see below).



A number of stakeholders felt that the Executive plays a major role in guiding
Panellists to the issues and may on occasions have an unduly high influence on
Panel decisions and reasons. This was because of the part-time peer model
deployed by the Panel.

- ☐ There was a call for more policy development in the form of Guidance Notes for the market to use. Guidance Notes were seen as not only useful in assisting compliance in takeover disclosure, but also in facilitating consistency and predictability surrounding decisions in the future.
- 4. Absence of Widely Held Major Criticisms: Overall, it is considered significant that there were no widely held views that serious changes need to be made in the way the Panel operates. The above matters (within point 3) were all seen as things the organisation can address without necessarily engaging in major structural or other changes.
- 5. A Very Small Minority Called for Major Change: A very small minority (several individuals) held strong negative views about the Panel as a model. As a consequence, they made a series of suggestions as to what major changes should occur. These views were not shared by the vast majority of stakeholders interviewed in this research, and thus cannot be seen as key outcomes of it.
- 6. Potential for Quantitative Measures of Performance of the Panel: If the Panel wishes to collect quantitative measures from the stakeholder group, then the current research suggests this would be possible, but only if:
  - ☐ The measures sought are general in nature and restricted in number, since few people have a broad and deep knowledge of the wide range of topics covered by the research in this report, and therefore non-participation and non-participation bias could easily be introduced if more than a dozen or so measures are included.
  - ☐ Stakeholders are asked to submit their scores electronically (to minimise time and effort involved).

Obtaining a representative sample of the stakeholder categories of interest will be quite difficult, and thus we recommend that a convenience sample is used. For each respondent, data will need to be collected about the segment to which the participant belongs (lawyer, banker and so on) as well as the extent to which the participant has been directly and indirectly involved with Panel proceedings and the level of satisfaction with the outcomes from proceedings with which they have been involved.



All of this data will be useful in analysing the general views of the Panel by various sub-groups, although the expected relatively small sample size will almost certainly preclude statistically significant differences to be detected between stakeholder segments.

A convenience sample may be assembled via the following sources/methods:

- ☐ The 320 stakeholders on the Panel's press release list.
- □ Advertisements encouraging interested parties to register for participation in the exercise as part of the review of the Takeovers Panel. Suitable publications for such advertisements may include the Australian Financial Review, as well as magazines and newsletters of relevant professional bodies. It would be prudent to devise and use a suitable method for recording the number of participants recruited by each method/from each publication, so that future quantitative studies can replicate and/or improve on the sample achieved in the initial survey.



#### 3. INTRODUCTION

The Takeovers Panel, re-launched in 2000, is the primary forum for resolving disputes about a takeover bid until the bid period has ended. The Panel is a peer review body, with part time members appointed from the active members of Australia's takeovers and business communities. The Panel has been established to reduce tactical litigation in takeovers, reduce the costs of takeovers, and to support the purposes of the takeovers legislation (set out in section 602 of the Corporations Act) which encompass the four Eggleston principles that have guided takeovers policy in Australia for over thirty years. These principles include:

- The acquisition of control over voting shares/interests in listed companies and certain other bodies<sup>1</sup> takes place in an efficient, competitive and informed market;
- The shareholders and directors of the company know the identity of any person who proposes to acquire a substantial interest in the company, and are given a reasonable time to consider the proposal and enough information to enable them to assess its merits; and;
- As far as practicable, the shareholders all have a reasonable and equal opportunity to participate in any benefits accruing to shareholders through such a proposal.

The Panel wished to gain stakeholder feedback on its performance over the past six years, and commissioned Chant Link & Associates to undertake this review. The purpose of the review was:

- To gain feedback on the Panel's performance over the past 6 years as part of the Panel's ongoing development process;
- To provide an opportunity for the Panel to engage some parts of the market who might not normally do so, in thinking about the Panel;
- To provide an opportunity for the Panel to engage those parts of the market with which it commonly deals, in a conversation about the Panel and in an overall assessment of the Panel's performance;

A company with more than 50 members, a listed body, or a listed managed investment scheme.



To indicate to stakeholders that the Panel is an organisation that is interested in its performance and effectiveness, and in continuous improvement.

The outcomes of this review are the subject of this report.



#### 4. RESEARCH OBJECTIVES

The objectives of this research were as follows: 1. Determine stakeholders' views of the performance of the Takeovers Panel: Overall performance of the Panel; Effectiveness of the Panel; Predictability/consistency of Panel decisions; Appropriateness of public/private cooperation in takeover dispute resolution (eq having some market participants sitting as Panel members, the balance on the Panel); 2. Determine stakeholder views of the processes of the Panel: Timeliness; Legalism and tactical litigation; Appropriateness of level of informality, fairness, and cost effectiveness; Information gathering processes used by the Panel; 3. Determine stakeholder views of the Panel Decisions: Commerciality, investor protection, and balance; Bidder versus target friendliness of Panel approach and decisions; Actions and outcomes (eg balance between Panel declarations and orders versus accepting undertakings from market participants); Effects on market standards; 4. Determine stakeholder views of the Panel's submission processes;

5. Determine stakeholder views of the Panel's reasons and decision explanations;

7. Determine stakeholder views of the Panel membership (awareness of, quality, skill

6. Determine stakeholder views of the Panel's published Guidance Notes;

and background balance);



- Determine stakeholder views concerning conflicts of interest that occur in setting Panel membership where a takeover dispute occurs – and resulting Panel membership issues;
- Determine stakeholder views of the Executive staff (awareness of, appropriateness
  of skill level and skill mix, impartiality, helpfulness, professionalism, secondees and
  their appropriateness for staffing the Panel Executive);
- 10. Determine stakeholder reactions to the concept of a full-time Panel President as opposed to the current part-time regime;
- 11. Determine stakeholder views of the Panel's stakeholder liaison processes and effectiveness:
- 12. Gather stakeholders' general comments and suggestions regarding the Panel and its overall operations and effectiveness.
- 13. Determine how stakeholder views on the above topics vary with level and nature of involvement with the Panel.
- 14. Determine the main manner in which information about the Panel is currently communicated to stakeholders, and the frequency/efficiency of such communication.



#### 5. RESEARCH APPROACH

The research approach involved:

**Workshop**: A workshop with the Takeovers Panel Executive was held in order to:

- Provide Chant Link & Associates with a briefing about the Panel's activities;
- Reach agreement on the research objectives;
- Reach agreement on the sample structure, and to identify appropriate individuals from whom a research sample could be drawn.

**Interviews**: Face to face depth interviews were conducted with participants from the legal community, investment banks, fund managers, stockbrokers, the corporate market, regulators, journalists, and shareholder representatives. In total, 37 respondents from 33 organisations were interviewed (in some interviews two respondents were present).

The sample is described more fully in Section 6.1.

**Analysis and reporting**: The information collected in these interviews was analysed and collated. The current report presents the outcomes of that analysis.



## 6. MAIN FINDINGS

## 6.1 About the Sample

The sample was selected from a larger list of stakeholders suggested by the Takeovers Panel Executive. The list comprised members from the following segments (including Panel members and past Panel members):

]	Legal firms		
]	Investment banks		
]	Fund managers		
]	Stock brokers		
]	Regulators		
]	Shareholder Association		
]	Listed companies		
]	Financial journalists		
	In all cases, the potential participants were listed because of their known involvement with, or interest in the mergers and acquisitions area.		

Thus, the final sample was comprised as follows.



**Exhibit 1: Structure of the Sample of Interviewees** 

Segment	Panel Members	Non Panel Members	Total
Legal Firms	3	6	9
Investment Banks	1	6	7
Fund Managers	0	6	6
Stock Brokers	0	1	1
Regulators	0	1	1
Shareholders' Association	0	1	1
Listed Companies	2	3	5
Financial Journalists	0	3	3
Total	6	27	33

Where more than one person at an organisation attended an interview, that has been recorded above as one interview.

A list showing the names of the majority of the participants is given in Appendix B. In some cases, participants did not wish to be identified.



#### 6.2 Involvement with the Takeovers Panel

There were major differences among the respondents in their level and nature of involvement with the Panel.

Lawyers: Within the lawyer segment, the level of recent involvement with the Panel was partly determined by whether the respondent was a current Panel member, a past Panel member or neither. However, irrespective of Panel membership, the legal respondents tended to be more frequently involved with the Panel than others in the sample, and were the main group having formal dealings with the Panel - in line with their role as specialist mergers and acquisitions lawyers.

Investment bankers: Among investment bank respondents, formal dealings with the Panel (e.g., lodging applications, informal inquiries, Panel proceedings or post mortems) were not conducted directly with the Panel, but instead, via their Merger & Acquisitions (M&A) lawyers who were usually from large legal firms, but also included in some cases, in-house specialist M&A legal teams. Thus, the bankers' views about the Panel were largely formed by comments and discussion with such lawyers, but also via articles in the financial press and in other stakeholder liaison with the Panel. Some of the investment bankers, however, explained that they had occasionally spoken with the Director, Counsel and/or President for a preliminary indication of how the Panel may approach a particular issue or to express their views to the Panel about a decision that has affected their clients.

A few investment bank respondents said that while Panel contact was typically handled by the firm's lawyers, they had personally had direct contact with the Panel in certain cases. These respondents usually had a legal background in M&A work. One such respondent was also involved with the Law Council of Australia's Corporations Committee which provided comments on Guidance Notes to the Panel.

Where investment banking professionals contacted the Executive informally, it was often in advance of a takeover matter being launched, and was to attempt to avoid the potential for a dispute.



"Upon George's<sup>2</sup> advice most times we've managed to keep ourselves out of the Panel [as a result of] knowing where the Panel is likely to come from. An explanation of the issues as the Panel would see the issues, without being definitive."

**Stock Brokers and Listed Corporations:** Stock brokers and senior executives in listed corporations tended to have a limited set of dealings with the Panel, forming most of their views either from a single case with which they had been involved and/or second hand from legal and investment banking professionals in (or used by) their organisations, as well as via the financial press.

**Fund Managers and Shareholders Association**: The fund managers and Shareholders Association representative tended to have mainly formed their views by reading about the Takeovers Panel in the financial press. In some cases, however, they had been involved in first hand dealings with Panel Executive staff by being co-opted to Panel working sessions to review certain aspects of policy associated with the Panel. For example, ASA<sup>3</sup> office holders had been involved on a working party determining the nature of disclosure required in Rights Issues documentation.

The fund managers tended to have few or no dealings with the Panel<sup>4</sup>. Where such respondents had been dealing with the Panel in any way, it had been in other or former roles as investment bankers, rather than as fund managers, and usually through a legal intermediary.

"Direct exposure has been nil to small. We have been involved in a couple of takeovers situations that have been referred to the Takeovers Panel."

**Journalists**: In contrast to lawyers and investment bankers, journalists (selected because of their experience and specialisation in writing about takeover matters) tended to have less direct dealings with the Panel, but still made contact to receive clarification on points of fact associated with topical cases about which they wrote. This type of contact was described as fleeting, infrequent and not substantial - limited by the confidential nature of the Panel's dealings.

"I have got assistance and information when I needed it, and they (Panellists and Panel Executive staff) observe appropriate secrecy and discretion, as you would expect from them."

-

Mr George Durbridge – Panel Counsel.

ASA: Australian Shareholders Association.

This meant that it was in fact quite difficult to identify fund managers who were willing to talk about their views of the Panel, as many felt they had insufficient knowledge to provide an informed opinion.



Some journalists occasionally spoke with Panel members, but their main sources of information about the Panel were the central players in takeover situations, who made contact with journalists when they had points they deem worthy of publicising in the financial press.

On some occasions the President of the Panel had contacted journalists, for example, to explain issues that he felt the journalist may not have covered well or accurately enough in their recent article on a takeover matter.

**Regulators**: The regulators in this sample (i.e., staff in ASIC<sup>5</sup>) tended to have frequent dealings with the Panel, in liaising and advising about policy matters associated with mergers and acquisitions. ASIC has a Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) with the Panel requiring regular liaison meetings, which do occur.

**Total sample**: In addition to the contact described above, many of the respondents had been involved in lunches with Panel members and the Panel Executive staff, and the annual dinner arranged by the Panel. This aspect is discussed further in Section 6.14 which deals with relationships between the Panel and its stakeholders.

**Summary**: The lawyers and regulators in the sample had frequent direct dealings (formal and informal) with the Panel. Investment bankers were fairly frequently involved with Panel matters, but mostly indirectly via their legal representatives. The members of every other stakeholder segment had either a single direct experience with the Panel, no direct formal dealings, or only infrequent experience with the Panel, often with the Executive staff only.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> ASIC: Australian Securities and Investments Commission.



#### 6.3 Knowledge and Understanding of the Takeovers Panel

As a result of the nature and frequency of contact with the Takeovers Panel, the various respondents displayed widely disparate levels of knowledge and understanding of the roles and processes used by the Takeovers Panel, in dealing with takeovers and other matters.

For example, most of the lawyers, regulators and corporation directors interviewed in this research knew the roles of the Panel and its processes fairly well from their direct experiences with the Panel.

For most of the balance of the sample (investment banks, shareholders association representatives, journalists, some of the fund managers) their indirect or infrequent dealings with the Panel or its Executive staff, coupled with their inherent interest in the Panel's dealings as reported in the press, or via legal representatives or contacts, had resulted in patchy knowledge of the roles and processes deployed by the Panel.

At the other end of the knowledge spectrum, a few of the fund managers knew little of the Panel and its processes, (and thus were unable to comment on the effectiveness or otherwise of the Panel).

The researchers concluded that the Takeovers Panel should not assume that stakeholders have a uniformly high awareness and knowledge of its roles and procedures, and this is reinforced by some of the following comments, which were made by various senior staff in Fund Managers.

"I've had very little (to do with the Panel). After twelve years of doing this, very little.

Quite frankly I don't really know what their charter is. So it is really quite hard to say whether they should be higher or lower profile or whether they have the right profile or even if they are doing a good job."

"The reality is, when you get into one of these tussles, the companies are represented by a team of investment bankers and lawyers and it's unlikely that we would say — nobody is representing our interest as a shareholder in the right way. Therefore we haven't needed to make a direct approach to the Panel. ..if we really felt that shareholders interest weren't being looked after we'd investigate doing that, but we've never had that situation."



"I really don't have any idea about who is on it, what their processes are, what they are really looking at and to be honest it really it doesn't come into play for me personally; unless they knock back something it is not going to impact. So it is almost like in certain situations you see it as procedural. You just go through the process..... No I am not even clear on .... Patrick's... what was the role of the Takeovers Panel on Patrick's?"



#### 6.4 Overall Opinion of the Takeovers Panel

**Positive opinions overall**: Generally speaking, most respondents gave a favourable assessment of the performance and impact of the Takeovers Panel during its first six years of operations.

For example, some of the lawyers in the sample said they had been cynical about the Panel when it was instituted, but now believe it has performed quite well. Likewise, the financial journalists tended to make the following points quite strongly, and these were largely shared by the majority of respondents:

- There have been few or no strong criticisms of the Takeovers Panel in the market, and so people have, thus far (by and large) not mounted an attack on the Panel.
- Most things the Takeovers Panel reviews are concerned with disclosure issues, which are not considered life-changing to respondents, or to bids, so there is little controversy about them.
- The Takeovers Panel is fair and errs on the side of more disclosure, which helps shareholders to obtain a fairer deal.

Whilst there were some deviations from this view, and the Panel was not entirely without criticism by some respondents in the sample, criticisms tended to be relatively minor, and related to specific aspects of the way the Panel operated, rather than to perceptions of the overall performance of the Panel. It did not diminish the favourable overall perception of the organization as:

- Professionally run, and using part time professionals as Panel members quite well.
- Pragmatic, resulting in a faster resolution of disputes than was possible under the previous court system.
- Following principles designed to ensure equity and fairness for shareholders in takeover situations.

"My view is overall it does achieve (its) objectives. You can criticise particular decisions or particular directions that the Panel may go in from time to time, but that's very much at the edges and it does actually achieve each of (its) objectives."



"My view is that the Panel has performed very well to date, and has by and large fulfilled its objective . . . which was to establish a commercial, sensible, quick resolution of disputes in takeovers without going through the long, tedious process of courts. I think that as a dispute resolution mechanism in takeovers it's been very effective in its approach . . . it has produced... sensible results and enhanced the operation of the markets. So I think it's worked fairly well."

"I think the Panel has been held in high regard. It operates in a rapidly developing area . . . which requires a lot of materials and opinions to be generated . . . which they do in a timely and professional basis . . . As a practitioner, my view from the inside is how urgent and quick to attend one needs to be in order to operate real-time. The Panel has been held in high regard for being able to respond in a timely manner and also in a professional and considered way . . . some of the criticisms that one might level at organizations like the Takeovers Panel include – Are they market savvy? Are they timely? Is there a reasonable consistency in their approach? – The Panel has actually done a pretty good job across all those fronts."

The segments which were the most critical were the investment banking sector, and to some extent, fund managers and financial journalists. A small number of lawyers also were critical of some aspects. However, even in these segments, the overall impression given of the Panel was almost always favourable or very favourable.

The particular criticisms are discussed in detail in the relevant sections of the balance of this report. The most important of these concerned:

- Panellist selection: A feeling held by some respondents that the selection of Panellists was not transparent, and may not be based on sound principles.
- Under resourcing: A reasonably common view that the Executive were of high calibre, but were seriously under resourced.
- Influence of Executive: A view held by some respondents that decisions and reasons given were probably influenced by the Panel Executive rather than the Panel members, because the Panel members are part time and time poor, and the process of documenting the brief, the Panel decisions and reasons was, of necessity, undertaken by Executive staff rather than Panel members. Some respondents therefore recommended an approach similar to the UK model be considered. This was described as a model where Executive staff are full time professional peers who hear all of the cases and make decisions, with only decisions that go to appeal being put to a part time Panel of peers.



- Guidance Notes: Policy setting through more (or better quality) Guidance Notes was seen by a few respondents, as a good objective for the Takeovers Panel to pursue in the future, although it was recognised this may require a larger Executive resource.
- Incomplete proposals: A few respondents felt unsure about the Panel's ability to take action where an incomplete proposal is put as a takeover (i.e., where effectively no "scheme" is set down within a takeover bid).

At least one lawyer felt that the Panel had not materially decreased the time taken to resolve disputes when compared to the court system, and may well have not reduced the number of disputes.

Again, it was stressed by the majority of those who held these negative views and those who had suggestions to make, that the Takeovers Panel had performed very well, and that these criticisms needed to be considered in that light. Looking to the future, they thought the implications of these issues may become more apparent and may detract from the future effectiveness of the Panel.

There were several corporate players in the sample who had been adversely affected by the outcomes of one or more takeovers in which the Panel had been involved. In several of these cases, the interviewees were negative about aspects of Panel processes, believing that improvements or reforms to the process may have resulted in different and more favourable outcomes for them. The areas of complaints or reservations from one such respondent, largely because of events surrounding a single matter that went to Panel proceedings, included:

- The Panel had been unable to enforce its decision in a recent case, in the sense other factors had delayed the Panel's decision being complied with and thus allowed marketplace events to overtake the original course of the planned takeover.
- ] It was too easy (low cost) for parties to take a matter to the Panel and use this as a delaying tactic.
- The Panel had initially made a decision to declare circumstances to be unacceptable, but eventually allowed the bid to proceed. This was seen as the Panel "caving in" on its initial principle based decision. (The Panel took into account that while waiting for one piece of information to assist it in its decision, different information became available in the marketplace which made waiting for the original information irrelevant.) The respondent also felt the Panel had been remiss in not making public its initial decision.



- Because of the need to avoid conflicts of interest, the Panel took ten days to convene a Panel, which was considered too long in a commercially sensitive dispute.
- In the same matter, the time from initial application to final decisions was regarded as too long, and thus the Panel had failed to meet one its key goals timeliness in dispute resolution.

The overall impression received from the majority of respondents, however, was that even if no changes are made, the Panel is expected to perform as well in the next five years as it has in the past.

"On the whole, the Panel has done a good job, and continues to do a good job in pretty difficult, stressful circumstances.... Interviewer: 'If the Panel continued to operate over the next five years in the same way it has for the last five years, would you be satisfied with that?' Yes, I would be relaxed about it....And if it took on board some of those changes I suggested (it would be even better, and) I'm sure other people would also have other constructive points."

"I think they are doing a great job. I think it is more than the government could ever have hoped from it. I think that the market reaction generally has been incredibly positive. And I must admit I started out as a sceptic - I thought you could have a specialist court that could achieve all of this.... I said I didn't think it would work. But it was policy, so we had to make it work and it did. It has worked much better than I ever thought it would."

#### 6.4.1 Summary of Respondents' Overall Opinions

1 was very unfavourable.

]	16 were very favourable towards the performance of the Panel;
]	9 were favourable;
]	2 were neutral to favourable;
]	1 was neutral;
]	1 was neutral to negative;
]	3 were unfavourable.

In relation to the Panel performance, across the 33 interviews:

Thus, the majority view was very positive towards the Takeovers Panel.



The table overleaf summarises the views of each respondent, so that the reader can obtain a quick overall impression of some of the key issues raised, by stakeholder segment.



**Exhibit 2. Overview of Opinions of the Takeovers Panel** 

Segment <sup>6</sup>	Selected Key Comments
Lawyer	] Timelines for submissions often too short.
,	] Too many irrelevant questions asked in Panel brief.
	Conferences may short circuit much of this.
Lawyer	] Concerned about the way Panel members are nominated by Treasury.
	] Panel Executive seen as high calibre, but under-resourced.
	] Very few Panel decisions have been incorrect.
Lawyer	] Preference on occasion for face to face conferences rather than reliance on written submissions.
,	] Large amount of paper work generated which is probably never read.
	] Although Panel processes and decisions are reasonably consistent, difficult to maintain consistency with very large Panel size.
	] Panel process is not sufficiently defined and followed, which can undermine its overall effectiveness.
Lawyer	] Panel process was seen as longer than an equivalent court process.
	] Every Panel proceeding was seen as tactical, so the reduction in tactical litigation hypothesis was rejected.
	] Prefers the formality of "proper court proceedings".
	] Believes that the Panel brief does not follow the legislation.
	] Thinks that market standards are gradually improving, but would have equally done so under a court based system.

For anonymity & privacy reasons, the segment description for each participant has been limited to one of the following: banker, lawyer, fund manager, and "other". "Other" includes stock brokers, listed corporations, financial journalists, regulators and shareholder associations.



Segment <sup>6</sup>	Selected Key Comments
Lawyer	<ul> <li>Would like a reformed approach to brief – shorter, much more focussed set of questions.</li> <li>Reasons need to be much shorter than at present.</li> <li>Recommends more effort is put into rules or Guidance Notes, to ensure greater clarity, consistency and</li> </ul>
Lawyer	compliance.  ] Executive staff very helpful and very professional.  ] The model works because the people are high calibre, and succession planning is required.  ] Decision reasons are too long and convoluted.
Lawyer	Market is generally satisfied with Panel decisions  Would like the Panel to be more rigorous in assessing whether they will commence proceedings.
Lawyer	<ul> <li>Takes a pragmatic approach to resolving disputes.</li> <li>The Panel is restricted in the sanctions it can apply, and some corporations / lawyers are not concerned by a declaration of unacceptable circumstances.</li> </ul>
Lawyer	The Panel has not reduced tactical litigation.  The Panel's rulings are inconsistent and unpredictable.  The Panel has not reduced the amount of time required to resolve an issue (relative to court proceedings).
Investment Bank	<ul> <li>Little direct exposure to the Panel.</li> <li>Panel is doing well compared to the litigious US model.</li> <li>Concerned that the Panel cannot handle "incomplete proposals".</li> </ul>
Investment Bank	Panel has improved quality of market disclosure.  Would like the process of avoiding conflicts of interest to be tighter, more formal.  Believes there are circumstances where conferences instead of or in addition to written submissions should be used.



Segment <sup>6</sup>	Selected Key Comments
Investment Bank	<ul> <li>Panel has been market savvy, timely and fairly consistent.</li> <li>Would like to see greater robustness in addressing potential conflicts of interest – for the future. Not seen as a critical current issue.</li> <li>Believes the Panel is sometimes too bidder-friendly – a better balance needs to be reached. Again, not seen as a major or persistent flaw.</li> </ul>
Investment Bank	] Suggestions at the margins only, included: Use more post mortems, extend timelines for submissions by 24 hours, make use of conferences (teleconferences) and reduce the time taken to publish reasons for decisions.
Investment Bank	<ul><li>Panel size at 43 may be too cumbersome.</li><li>Would like Panel member appointments to be less political, less "mates" driven, in order to remove any potential for criticism of the Panel.</li></ul>
Investment Bank	<ul> <li>Thinks the Panel struggles with novel cases, needs more anticipatory policy development, but sees that this may require decision making power to be conferred to Executive.</li> <li>Panel's information gathering processes particularly good.</li> <li>Panel has the right balance between speed and investigatory depth.</li> </ul>
Other	Some inconsistencies evident in Panel decisions.  Therefore need more policy development (Guidance Notes).  Has experienced Executive staff having a little too much influence in Panel decision making.
Other	<ul> <li>Decisions are fast and all levels of documentation were satisfactory.</li> <li>Bidders can, and do use the Panel to slow down proceedings.</li> <li>The Panel system is still faster (and better) than the old system.</li> </ul>
Other	<ul> <li>Panel provides an efficient, effective and final method of dealing with disputes, and has taken the acquisition of public companies out of the court system</li> <li>Across Panel members there is a very good depth of talent and expertise</li> </ul>



Segment <sup>6</sup>	Selected Key Comments
Fund manager	] Time to convene his Panel was excessive.
	] Overall time to resolve his issue had been too long.
	Panel had not stuck to its original decision in his case, disadvantaging him.
Fund Manager	Panel Executive praised for efforts to resolve complaints informally, and for its concern for broader market standards.
	] Individual Panel decisions are inconsistent due to personal biases of Panel members.
	Would like more publicity about the Appeals process (seen as between steps 11 and 12 on the Panel process list.) Further, would like the Panel to be more flexible in hearing Appeals, rather than dogmatic on a single course.
Fund Manager	Little direct exposure to the Panel, but believes it does a good job.
i uliu Managei	Concerned that many senior business people and professionals are still unaware of the Panel's role.
	Concerned that private equity buyouts will soon become widespread and involve major companies. Concerned
	that the Panel may not be ready, may not be able to deal with this trend of "public to private" bids.
Fund Manager	] Would like funds management industry to have greater representation on the Panel.
	] Felt that the Panel needed to educate parts of the market (eg Fund Managers) about its role.
	] Thinks decision reasons need to be more succinct, in plainer English.
Fund Manager	] No direct experience with the Panel.
Ŭ	] Relatively unaware of the Takeovers Panel structure, objectives and processes.
Fund Manager	] Unaware of the Panel in any detail at all.
C C	Commented that had he been aware, his organisation may have approached the Panel in relation to various takeovers matters in the past.
Frank Managan	Would like Panel to demonstrate leadership in the market in terms of approach to valuing take over targets;
Fund Manager	market takes very short term view which is detrimental to shareholders.
	Panel has reduced amount of litigation but is sometimes used tactically by lawyers to delay proceedings.
	Composition of Panel should cover a broader cross section of investor interests.



Segment <sup>6</sup>	Selected Key Comments
Fund Manager	Panel helps ensure that decisions are made by well informed shareholders, with sufficient time and without undue pressure.
Other	] Decisions may be too fast, but reasons are too slow to be issued.
	Overall informality of the process is an improvement on the courts system.
	Panel Executive are high calibre but there are succession issues.
Other	] Influenced by a case that negatively impacted him.
	] Felt the Panel lacked stock market expertise.
	Panel seen as biased in ASIC's favour.
	Panel seen as taking too long to make some decisions.
Other	Structure and processes of Panel seem to work well.
	Individual Panel decisions seen as unpredictable.
	Guidance Notes seen as timely, but often open to too much interpretation.
Other	Big improvement in fairness of takeovers has occurred since Panel inception.
	Tactical litigation and associated costs have significantly dropped.
Other	Panel has done very well.
	Virtually no participants complain about process.
	Market disclosure standards have lifted under the Panel.
Other	Would like to see more policy development.
	Favours a full time President because it will facilitate more policy development.
Other	Favoured full time Panel of peers and larger Executive.
	Should aim to reduce influence of Executive on Panel decisions.



#### 6.5 Criteria Used to Assess Panel Performance

#### **6.5.1** Unprompted View of the Panel's Objectives

**Expeditious commercial outcomes:** Many respondents thought that the Panel's main objective was to take takeover related dispute matters away from the courts and to reduce tactical litigation. This was because tactical litigation can introduce delays, and in addition, the courts "had an uncommercial view".

There were many variations on this theme, such as:

"To speed up the process of reviewing issues in disputed takeovers."

"To develop a group of peers (that is knowledgeable working practitioners in M&A) and use them to take a real world approach to expeditiously deal with takeover matters that were in dispute."

"To avoid highly complex court actions."

"It is there to get rid of the courts, have quick resolution and make takeovers faster."

Thus, the top of mind view of the Panel's objectives was more about commercial outcomes than market standards and fairness, for many stakeholders interviewed.

"I think it's primarily there to arbitrate disputes in the takeovers context when....there is more than one bidder and the other bidders may come along to complain about something, or it could be particular groups of shareholders within the target company, or it could be the corporate regulator itself, ASIC... it's in an area that was previously quite litigious and quite prone to people using the dispute mechanism as a strategic weapon in a highly charged environment, its [purpose is] to provide an alternative form of dispute resolution in order to reduce the use of the dispute mechanism as a strategic weapon."

The issue of fairness and allowing shareholders to make the ultimate decision was however, raised (unprompted), by a few respondents:

"I think the main thing to ensure is that there is not protracted defence to a takeover through tactical litigation, whereby an incumbent board can seek to preserve its position by drawing out the bidding process beyond that a bidder is prepared to accept and therefore hope that the bidder will drop off. ... there has to be a point in time where just blocking is not acceptable to the market and at the end of the day you should let a bid go to the market and let the market decide whether it's a good bid or not. ...



...I think they've been quite good inasmuch as they've let the bids go to the market and let the market decide whether it's a good bid or not. Don't let the directors think there is something slightly wrong with it we won't put it to our shareholders, let the shareholders decide."

A few respondents also felt that part of this pragmatism was a sub-goal of achieving *uniformity in decisions* and outcomes, and a few lawyers also felt that its goal should include *certainty of outcome*, *or predictability* in its decisions, an allied concept. Some thought that maintaining (rather than increasing) certainty or predictability of outcome (when comparing the Panel operations and outcomes with those of the previous court based system) was important.

**Policy setting:** A small number of respondents stressed that a key role or objective of the Panel was (or should be) to lay down policies that would prevent disputation arising. An example was the need to clarify the position in cases where derivatives are used to gain control of a company (as in Glencore, and in BHP's takeover of WMC, where it was felt that if the Panel had already issued Guidance Notes on this, both matters would have been resolved faster with less mess and without going to court).

"The Panel was set up to actually look at the underlying policy of the legislation... focus on what should be happening, rather than what you could achieve by getting around the letter of the Law."

"Check that things are not too far outside the spirit of the Law, because ASIC can't do this, and the NCSC used to do it via its unacceptable circumstances rulings."

**Educating the market on takeover standards:** A few interviewees mentioned that the Panel's role included educating the market on takeover standards, which is, arguably, an extension of the policy setting role.

"Providing guidance on what is acceptable and what is not – education, not regulation."

**Ensuring fairness:** A few interviewees who were not Panel members, stressed that the Panel's job was also to ensure fairness to various parties, as evidenced in the following comments.

"Get the parties to work through a set of rules, which should suit both target and bidder."

"Make sure the parties get the right information."

The idea of putting the decisions back to fully informed shareholders, or to ALL shareholders was not generally volunteered as a Panel goal, although several did agree with this as a goal for the Panel, emanating directly from its role in enabling a commercial solution to takeover disputes:



"The primary objective is to bring a commercial approach to market activity as opposed to a black letter law approach. It is not about feeding litigants. This is important because takeover activity is about transfer of value to shareholders."

Few respondents, other than current or recent Panel members listed a set of objectives which resembled the official Takeovers Panel objectives. These are given in 6.5.3 below. Panel members tended to speak about empowering the shareholders with information, and some of the other notions embraced by the Eggleston Principles, in addition to introducing a faster more pragmatic process devoid of tactical litigation.

Some fund managers emphasised the role of the Panel in addressing the first of these principles; i.e., to put takeover decisions in the hands of properly informed shareholders.

ASIC interviewees also added that the Panel had the power to review ASIC's relief decisions in takeover matters – a major "crossover area" with ASIC.

**Unaware of the role:** Some stakeholders seemed almost unaware of the Panel's *raison d'etre*, or any of its objectives. These respondents were mostly fund managers, although not all fund manager interviewees lacked an appreciation of the Panel's roles:

"I really don't have any idea about who is on it, what their processes are, what they are really looking at and to be honest it really it doesn't come into play for me personally unless they knock back something it is not going to impact. So it is almost like in certain situations you see it as procedural. You just go through the process .... From an industry point of view (fund management) we should be more aware. Maybe communications has broken down and so (we know they exist) somewhere but logically they have only engaged people they are trying to help and they may not be as effective as they could be."

### **6.5.2** Reactions to Prompted Panel Objectives

**Are the Objectives Appropriate?** The official Takeovers Panel objectives, as put to respondents following discussion of the above matters, are as follows:

]	To put takeover decisions in the hands of properly informed shareholders.
]	To reduce tactical litigation and its associated costs in takeovers;
]	To support the following principles <sup>7</sup> in guiding takeover policy:

These are generally known as the Eggleston Principles.



The acquisition of control of listed companies or listed managed investment
schemes takes place in an efficient, competitive and informed market.

- Shareholders are to be treated equally and fairly, recognising that a sale of control alters and to some extent, sells some of every investor's participation in the corporation. Thus, whenever a controlling shareholder sells its shares, every other holder of shares of the same class is entitled to sell its shares (all or a proportion) on substantially the same terms;
- □ The shareholders and directors of a company should know the identity of any person who proposes to acquire an interest in the company;
- □ The shareholders and directors of a company should have a reasonable time in which to consider any proposal under which a person would acquire a substantial interest in the company;
- □ The shareholders and directors of a company should be supplied with sufficient information to enable them to assess the merits of any proposal under which a person would acquire a substantial interest in the company.
- In non takeover situations (eg rights issues), ensure the acquisition of voting shares takes place in an efficient, competitive and informed market.

Almost all respondents accepted these objectives as being worthwhile for the Panel to aim at. The only reservations of any note included:

- Some felt that it would be difficult to put takeover decisions in the hands of all shareholders and many did not wish to exercise their voting rights especially private investors.
- A very small number of respondents felt that the objective concerning "(Ensuring) the acquisition of control of listed companies or listed managed investment schemes takes place in an efficient, competitive and informed market" was too broad and that the Panel should be limited to pursing the Eggleston principles to avoid an over zealous approach by the Panel.

"I would recast the section 657A criteria so that they are termed in an effects based approach, linking them specifically back to the Eggleston principles .... which would make it easier for the Panel to do its job... "



"The problem that the Panel has, especially in the last two years, is an obsession with that formulation of an 'efficient, competitive and informed market'. And they believe that if the circumstances that occurred are such that if they occurred differently the market would have been more efficient, more competitive or more informed the situation in which the circumstances actually occurred were not an efficient, competitive or informed market. So, if it could have been better, then it wasn't good enough."

To reiterate, however, the vast majority accepted the stated objectives as being appropriate for the Panel to pursue.

**Does the Panel Meet its Objectives?** Almost everyone felt that the Panel was making reasonable inroads towards achieving all of these objectives.

Subsequent sections of this report show that some people (a minority) felt the Panel could improve in some areas of its processes, and in particular that:

- Consistency of rulings could be improved as a result of this.
- The costs associated with takeovers was beginning to creep back up, despite a reduction in tactical litigation. This was because of tactical use of the Panel.
  - "...I suspect that we are now seeing a second stage of this exercise where people are beginning to resort to the Panel as a useful tactic ... whereas for a while it did not happen, people thought 'oh, there is no point going to the Panel', but now they are starting to say 'oh, maybe we should just go to the Panel'."

Some bankers saw this as a result of the use of legal rather than banking advisers when dealing with the Panel.

However, for most of the sample, there was no seriously negative assessment of the Panel's performance in meeting these objectives.

### 6.5.3 Unprompted Criteria for Assessing the Panel

Respondents were asked what criteria they believed should be used to assess the performance of the Panel. In most cases, respondents referred to their understanding of the objectives of the Panel, saying that assessment should be on the basis of the Panel's success in achieving those objectives.

Specific factors mentioned as appropriate assessment criteria included:

Ability to provide a quick resolution of disputes in takeovers;



Main Findings

]	Ability to respond in a professional and considered way;		
]	The commerciality of judgements / a pragmatic approach to resolving disputes;		
]	A reasonable consistency in approach;		
]	Integrity and acceptability of decisions and explanations;		
]	Ensure a fair outcome for all parties;		
]	Ensure takeover decisions are in hands of properly informed shareholders;		
]	Effect a reduction in tactical litigation;		
]	Effect a reduction in the use of tactics to gain unfair advantage;		
]	Avoidance of conflict of interest / the appearance of conflicts of interest;		
]	Efficiency of the Panel's administration.		
Some respondents suggested broader assessment criteria, such as "people's confidence in them", "lack of complaints by practitioners", or "overall efficiency and effectiveness", but these were usually expanded into a set of criteria covered in the above list.			
	d again, as noted above and discussed in more detail in subsequent sections, the nel was seen by most respondents, to have performed very well on these measures.		
On	e lawyer felt that the Panel should be subject to ongoing review, initiated by Treasury:		
"I t	hink there would be merit in having a review to have the Panel's processes,		

outcomes and its performance subject to assessment on an ongoing basis by a

market."

Commercial in Confidence

combination people from government and the private sector. In addition to having the courts being able to review certain cases, having the Panel subject to review both from government—because it is an instrument of government—and from the market place. If you like - a 360 degree review. It should be a committee, presumably convened by Treasury, on which there are two or three Treasury people, three or four people from the

36



# 6.6 Panel Structure

Interviewees were encouraged to comment on the appropriateness of the Panel structure, from two perspectives – firstly the mix of 43 Panel members, and secondly, the expertise and experience of the three members on particular Panels.

#### **6.6.1** The Panel of 43

There were several themes to the responses on Panel structure, and these are described in turn.

**Seem very impressive and appropriate group:** Many interviewees said they had met some of the Panel members at lunches and dinners arranged by the Panel as a liaison exercise with stakeholders. Comments associated with this were always favourable, as illustrated by the following typical remarks.

"Meeting the Panel members has revealed to me a very impressive group of people, in terms of their intellect and their sense of wanting to make the takeovers area work fairly and smoothly. They are all very good technically... it seemed like they were from all over the country (therefore representative of all parts of commerce), and seem to have an appropriately high and uniform (i.e., evenly spread) level of expertise."

**Favourable publicity:** Interviewees felt that the publicity and general opinion in legal circles was that the Panel members were properly chosen and appropriately representative of the relevant areas of expertise.

"It's very cleverly constituted. 45 members (selected) from every firm, every investment bank, a few corporates thrown in for good measure, from all the states. So there's such a buy in through it's constitution. And it's got such an important position in takeovers practice ... the discretions conferred by legislation are so broad that it's very unusual for anyone to criticise it publicly. ... all the newspapers articles ever written about the Panel are – 'big tick for the Panel - great success (according to) practitioners'. And you get this self fulfilling thing about what a wonderful job the Panel's done and isn't it fantastic compared to what the courts did."

**Mix of expertise:** Some commented that trained lawyers made up the majority of the Panel, and that this was appropriate. Others seemed to know in more detail that a mix of lawyers and investment bankers was involved, with a few "commercial" or corporation people. This mix was seen as appropriate by those who mentioned it.



A small number of interviewees said they would like to see more corporate people – those who have been involved in recent takeover activity, so that the Panel would display a more rounded feel, rather than being heavily weighted towards corporate advisers (legal and investment banking).

**Some high flyers:** It was felt that the Panel needed a number of high profile practitioners in it, and this was seen to be the case.

**Need to maintain a large Panel**: Most respondents agreed that the Panel needed to retain a large Panel because:

- In many situations many Panellists could be "conflicted out" of a matter, and the pool needed to be sufficiently large to avoid the situation of no suitable Panellists being available.
- A Panel was often bought together at very short notice, and a substantial pool of Panellists was necessary to ensure that sufficient people were available to convene a Panel as required.

Some Panellists lack exposure to takeovers: A few interviewees felt that the Panel was too large, and that consequently a few appointees had been selected who lacked experience in takeover matters. This was sometimes mentioned as "an early criticism" of the Panel and sometimes as a continuing problem. However, those with this view did not conclude that any Panels have been incompetent or not up to the task.

"There are over 40 Panel members – the matters are farmed out and they try to get them all involved. Some Panellists have little to do with takeovers."

The selection process lacks transparency: Most people did not know exactly how the Panel was selected, although most assumed it was by merit, and conducted solely by the President. Even Panel members commented they had no idea how they were selected, by whom and on what criteria.

A few people (investment bankers and lawyers) mentioned that the relevant Minister (the Federal Treasurer) nominated the candidates to the Panel President, but that the process lacked transparency. This led to a few areas of concern which were thought to have potential to become more apparent in the future:

"Political Correctness" being taken too far:



"...there is a clear direction that there must be equal geographic representation...even though the bulk of takeover activity occurs in Melbourne and Sydney. There is obviously a clear direction in terms of other type of demographics, the gender mix, the mix of where people come from, like corporations, investment banks etcetera, the reality is that the most highly respected takeovers Practitioners are people who work in this area are either in Sydney and Melbourne, with a few in Perth and Brisbane and Adelaide and the reality is...that they are either working with investment banks or law firms, and they're male, waspish and all the rest of it. Because that's just the nature of what you are dealing with. So a little bit of political correctness is fine, but I think there's a little bit too much political correctness in the way that they've approached what you'd call the demographic and geographic equality type of concerns. That is one type of political interference I would like to see done away with."

- The appointment of "Mates" to the Panel over people with more relevant expertise:
  - "...The other (problem) is where the mates are appointed. ... There has only been two that I'm aware of. But it's interesting because it's actually quite evident because [those people] amongst their peers wouldn't be regarded as being at the height of their powers ... (This) is very dangerous and should definitely be done away with."

"It's never been a practical issue. It's only an issue when the Treasurer announces the new Panel members and there's a general laugh and joke that goes around, "Oh, so-and-so has done his 20 years in investment banking, he'll be appointed to the Panel despite never having done a takeover . . . he's done his time and he's well connected in Canberra".

"If I were doing this... (I) would have the nominations and the decisions as to who gets appointed made more transparent."

To correct or avoid this problem, the following ideas were suggested by a small number of interviewees:

- 1. The nomination process needed to be made more transparent;
- 2. There needed to be more scrutiny applied to the Treasurer's nominations;
- The Panel members should match the general demographic of people involved in takeovers, in that they are generally male, work in either Sydney or Melbourne, and work in either investment banks or large law firms.



"Look, the reality is that most takeovers take place in either Sydney or Melbourne, and that most expert practitioners in that area and are either in Investment banks or the big law firms, and that they are mainly going to be male. Sorry guys, but that's just the way it is. But I'm sure no one has the political guts to do that."

Most who held these views also commented that because individuals alone did not have a significant impact on Panel decisions (decisions were made at the group level), the current system still functions quite well. The risk of inappropriate individual appointments to the Panel was mitigated by the number of highly respected people on the Panel and its strong Executive team.

"...It's a highly competent, highly skilled Executive team, so things are OK at the moment...you've got to have checks and balances to make sure that the right things are done."

**Need for judiciary involvement:** One interviewee (a former Panel member) advocated (without fervour) the addition of members of the judiciary to the Panel, because:

- It would be excellent for them to see a more commercial process than they normally do;
- Involving judges on Panels would ensure the judiciary accepts the processes, findings and standing of the Takeovers Panel.

**M&A players' perspective**: Some regulator interviewees felt that the Panel was only representative of "the M&A community" as opposed to a broader group. However, this was accepted as part of the model here.

"...it's a niche technical area, so we're in favour of a specialist body reviewing our decisions for instance. We have no real issues except that the perspective is more an M&A players' perspective rather than a broad constituent model. That's inherent in the model, though."

**Need for investor involvement:** A few fund managers felt that institutional investors or private client brokers should be represented on the Panel, so that the investors' views are considered, "to ensure that all parties are looked after".

**Need for More Corporate Players:** One of the stock brokers felt that there were "too many adviser types as opposed to director types... too many lawyers and accountants (bankers)..."



#### 6.6.2 Mix & Expertise of Individual Panels (of 3)

**Not sure who sits:** Many interviewees said they were unsure who sat on particular Panels, or that overall, they did not know the make-up of a series of Panels in a particular period, and so could not comment on the appropriateness of individual Panels.

**Balance of expertise, matched to the case:** Some people knew that the President usually appointed a Panel with a balance of legal, banking and commercial experience on it, and this was generally supported, where known.

"The Panel appoints three types of individual as I see it; business people, bankers and lawyers. Whether this is formal or this is informal I don't know. But logically speaking every Panel that is constituted tends to take one from each of those groups. The people who are doing it [the selection] whether it's the Panel Executive, whether it's Simon, also tend to get, when it's a very difficult situation, the most senior Panel members involved. So they are doing well in terms of matching skills to issue."

"Super Panels": Some interviewees commented that "Super Panels" were emerging. By this, they meant Panels with particular individuals – described as "high flyers" on them. This was thought to be because the Takeovers Panel trusted these Panel members more (than other Panellists) to withstand intense public scrutiny that accompanies the larger takeover matters/cases.

**Uniformity of competence level:** Most interviewees felt that participants knew that Panellists are all very competent and they accept them (including the Panels that are not "Super Panels") without question as being up to the task.

"All the Panels look OK. They have such deep experience on the overall Panel, it's fine."

"You don't see any fall off of quality of decisions, or any rise in complaints without the Super Panel in place."

However, as noted in 6.6.1, some interviewees held the opposite view – that some Panel members lacked experience and involvement in takeovers in their day jobs, and thus were potentially unsuitable or at least sub-optimal Panel members. However, this was not put forward by any interviewee as a serious current problem for the Panel.

"I wouldn't say it's a concern. Overall I give the Panel very high marks. They've done a great job. You **would not** [respondent's emphasis] want to see them go away. It's fantastic. That (uniformity of quality of Panel members) is potentially one of the areas you may want to tweak."



Panels have performed well: Many less involved people simply commented that the Panels have performed well, and concluded that the structure must therefore have been acceptable, or better.

### **6.6.3** Management of Potential Conflicts of Interest;

**Conflicts well handled:** Despite it being perceived as difficult for the Panel to avoid conflicts, most people felt this was handled very efficiently.

Those who were not directly involved with the Panel assumed conflicts were properly identified and avoided in Panel membership. Those who had been involved confirmed that this is the case.

"They would put up their hands if they were conflicted."

"The Panellists are accustomed to ruling themselves out to avoid conflicts."

Those who were directly involved in Panel affairs said that conflicts were definitely well managed, for a variety of reasons:

- Many Panel members were employed by large firms which already had conflict systems (and resources) in place, making it relatively easy for individuals to check whether there was likely to be a conflict with any given takeover case.
- Panel members placed great importance on their own and their firm's reputations, and were careful to ensure that potential conflicts were avoided.
- In the respondents' experience the Panel Executive accepted Panel members' advice if there was a potential conflict of interest.
- Finally, due to the publicity surrounding takeovers, there was a high level of awareness of the affected parties and stakeholders involved, and thus greater opportunity for potential conflicts to be addressed proactively.

"There's a number of safeguards. To me it's a good system which works well as long as everyone is aware of what they've got to do and they do it properly, and as long as there is monitoring of that...it is a small community and everyone is concerned about their own reputation."

**Concerns about conflicts:** However, there were a few interviewees who were concerned about this governance aspect of the Panel's operations. They variously made the following points:



- A few cases recently have stimulated "rumblings" about conflicts of interest, including the Glencore proceedings. Also, for example, "X" was on the "Z" Panel despite having prior involvement with some related issues, "but I don't doubt that "X" acted properly."
- Some felt there was a need for more rigour in the process of managing conflict. "It could be tighter. At the moment, the Panel procedures rely primarily on participants in the Panel proceedings saying whether or not the individual has a conflict. There are two legs to the management of conflict. The first leg is when the Panel member is asked to participate, that Panel member should identify his own conflicts. Self regulate. Secondly, the parties to the proceedings are asked if they have a problem with XYZ; [i.e.] is there a reason why he shouldn't be a member of a Panel? That second leg is a good step in filtering out a lot of potential conflicts. But the parties to a proceeding won't necessarily know who's conflicted and why. So that means that the first leg of that process, that self-regulation, becomes much more important. And to be honest, I'm not sure if other people have [done proper self regulation]. ... I also think it might be worthwhile considering something like a formal declaration by Panel members to the Panel saying. "I've conducted an internal investigation of my organization's potential conflicts, and I don't believe I have any." I think that step would be valuable. I think there should be more rigour around it. Having said that, I'm not aware of any situation where it [a conflict of interest] has been a problem."
- One lawyer felt that conflicts did result in some Panel members sitting on cases where they did not have the necessary seniority or expertise. This, he felt, resulted in sub-optimal and inconsistent decisions between various Panels. He advocated a takeovers court to address this problem. This respondent's view was that the current system was flawed (by the implications of avoiding conflicts) but was held together by three excellent people the current President, the current Director and the current Counsel.

### 6.6.4 Market Participants Sitting as Panel Members

**Support for current practitioners**: The majority felt there was no question that currently practising legal and investment banking people were the best people to be sitting as Panel members, because:

They know the principles and their implications on all aspects of a matter.



1	They know the	e matters that	t will be of mos	t concern to ar	n expeditious outcome.
---	---------------	----------------	------------------	-----------------	------------------------

- They know what will be able to implemented in a practical sense.
- They are actively involved in a rapidly changing environment, so they are more able to see the practical issues than retired practitioners or academics.
- The marketplace knows that the Panellists are current practitioners, and accepts that requests for information and for certain elements of enhanced disclosure are, indeed, possible to produce, and in the requested timelines. That is; having market participants sitting as Panel members gives the players confidence that they will be dealt with in a practical way, so they are likely to comply with Panel decisions and guidelines without questioning them. A few interviewees disagreed with this:

"We don't have a tight knit peer review mentality here, but they at least all speak the same language."

There is a broad enough base of objective, high quality legal minds available to avoid the conflicts that could otherwise plague such a model.

**Support for part time Panellists:** The use of part time Panellists was supported by most for the reasons given above. Essentially, if the Panel members are to be current practitioners, then by definition they must be part time in their Panel roles. Overall, most interviewees were comfortable with part time Panel members as a means of accessing the very best and most accomplished intellectual resources in this area.

**Some support for full time Panellists**: There were a few respondents who argued that there were evident problems with the use of part time market participants, including:

"Panellists come to this stuff at the end of the day and therefore the Panel Executive staff have a very big say in what decisions are taken. I understand they (Panellists) are fed a lot of information and possible positions by Nigel and George<sup>8</sup>. This means the Panellists are not fully in control. It is different in the UK, where the decision makers are initially actually the full time Executive, who are in turn, peer people who are in the regulatory body for a period full time (e.g., a year). You only go to the Panel of part timers in an appeal situation."

Mr Nigel Morris – Panel Director, and Mr George Durbridge, Panel Counsel.



These respondents argued that a full time Panel would have a greater chance of eliminating inconsistencies in the application of the principles or interpretation of the Law. In addition, full time Panellists would be more likely to be serious about what they are doing and:

"Take a serious interest and involvement rather than flitting in at the end of the day and basically knuckling under to what the Executive serves up or what a strong and active Panel member may be pressing for."

Those who held this view thought that this was a significant issue.

"What we have got in the absence of (a full time Panel) is the Executive, (especially) the Director and the General Counsel of the Panel, having a disproportionate influence. And their experience is not all that significant either. Both of them have only really been bureaucrats..... But frankly it's not what was ever advertised as what the Panel would be about. And the fact that you haven't got a full time Chairman with real experience exacerbates the problem."

"I am watching this closely and I'm not sure it is working as well as it should or could. Glencore showed flaws, although it has not totally undermined the Panel."

#### 6.6.5 Full Time Panel President?

The respondents were asked to comment on the concept of having a full time Panel President, instead of the current part time position. The responses were fairly evenly divided on this question, although most did not have a strongly held view either way.

Retain part-time President role: A small majority of interviewees thought that there may <u>not</u> be a case for a full time President (or overall Chairman) for the Panel, because the Panel has worked smoothly without one. It was noted that this may not be the case if and when the current President/Chairman steps down and/or if the two most senior Executive staff members were to leave the organisation.

"There is no evidence to say it is not working."

**Move to full time President/Chairman:** A number of interviewees felt there was a case for a full time President of the Panel, because of one or more of the following:

- The Panel needs to increase its policy setting activities and this requires a high level full time leader;
- There is a need to attract more, and higher level Executive staff (according to some interviewees);



There is a need for a strategic management approach, and for greater attention to succession planning surrounding the top positions in the Panel Executive.

"A full time Chairman would add more drive to the place - push things along a lot harder than at present, particularly in the policy setting (Guidance Notes) area, which is largely for the Executive team to do. ....a full time President would deliver a higher importance and priority on policy setting, and if the right high profile and very competent President was in place, this would attract and keep more and better quality Executive staff."

"And I think you would have somebody who might (look at issues such as) where am I going to find the next Nigel<sup>9</sup>? Where is the next George? Are we managing the flow of it all? It is hard when you are cutting the grass every day and the grass is growing all around you to see the landscape. I think that Nigel, George and Simon have done a great job. There is no criticism."

"The success of the Panel is to some extent a function of the fact that we were very lucky in getting the right people, those three in particular. They were all kind of in the right place at the right time and interested in doing it. What is it going to look like in ten years time? How do we put this on the right track so that in ten years time it will be as effective? To me that's the single issue. The rest is just ornaments on the Christmas tree."

Some also stressed that a full time President may improve staff management and promotion.

"A full time Chairman or President would (assist) staff management and promotion."

**Common chairman for each Panel:** Several respondents felt a better question for consideration may be whether there is a need for a single (common) Chairman of every one (or most) of the individual takeover Panels – for consistency in decisions. This was not strongly advocated by many, and most were not asserting any evidence existed of inconsistency – merely that in theory, this would be a better question to address than full time Panel members or a full time chairman of the overall Panel.

"(A full time chairman) would be improving predictability, because at the end of the day, George and Nigel are not members of the Panel. They can say 'this is different, this is an outlier, this isn't consistent', and I know they have from time to time, but the Panel is saying 'hmmm this is how we want to deal with it', so they (the Executive) have to do what they are told."



#### **6.6.6 Selection Process for Panel Members**

**Opaque process:** Most interviewees said they did not know exactly how the selection process was undertaken. This is discussed earlier in Section 6.6.1.

**Process assumed to be satisfactory:** Several others commented that the selection process was more than acceptable, in that the resultant Panel seems very good, even though they were uncertain of the exact process used to identify likely candidates. (eg Did the President ask each legal firm for several suggestions, or did he simply do his own identification of candidates based on observation?)

**President dependant process:** The current President was seen as having excellent experience and outstanding judgement. However, it was widely felt that the selection process (whatever it is exactly), may be open to more questions when he retires.

"Currently Simon is semi-retired, so he is not questioned regarding his Macquarie Bank role or his personal likes and dislikes. It does need someone who is a bit removed from day to day matters, and Simon fits this nicely."

**Comparisons with a representative model:** On prompting, the interviewees were mixed in their views on the relative merits of a representative model (eg the UK selection model) versus the Australian model.

# **Comments favouring the Australian model**

The most consistently made point was that the current process aims to select the best and most experienced people for the task, whereas a representative model may result in some Panels containing less experienced and less competent people.

"I don't know exactly how they do identify a list and how they select the best ones, but it seems to work."

"There is no evidence to say selections are not right. The people there are high quality, so I am satisfied the process works well there."

"The trouble with a representative model is you end up with an Adelaide accountant because the rules say you need one."

Some people felt that while a UK model may work well, the merit based Australian model had been shown to deliver good enough results to warrant its retention.

Mr Nigel Morris, Panel Director; Mr George Durbridge, Panel Counsel; Mr Simon McKeon, Panel President.



"If Panel membership has to be determined by whether or not it meets representative criteria, that would be a bit of the worry.... The national Australian demographic doesn't reflect the people who actually know about takeovers. There is a risk that politicians will be tempted to play the political game in getting membership. That's one concern I have. Otherwise I think the current Panel body membership has a high degree of expertise and is appropriately constituted."

"We get the best of both worlds. We get the best people (practitioners) of the day – not just practitioners who put their hand up to become umpires for a while."

A few people said that the UK model (like ours) delivers some inconsistent outcomes, but is more bureaucratic than the Australian model. For these reasons, the local model was favoured by such people.

# Query as whether the Australian model is really merit based

A few interviewees wondered whether our model is completely merit based, or if it is somewhat representative of sectors and geographic regions, and is thus a hybrid merit-representative based system.

"The perception I have is that all the Panel members have not been hand picked because we think they are the best 45 people in Australia. I think there are some limiting factors. They've been careful to select some people from each major law firm, each major investment bank. On top of that you've also got each major city in Australia with people on it, and there's a pretty fair gender split. It's no accident that's the result."

### Comments favouring a representative model

"A representative model may be preferable and less dangerous than putting the wrong person into the chair. The Panel has largely worked because Simon has the trust of the markets in his selection of Panel members and his overall chairmanship of the Panel."



### 6.7 Panel Processes

#### **6.7.1 Overall Comments about Processes**

**Procedures known only to participants:** Only interviewees who had been involved as a Panel member, or as a directly involved (with the Panel) party to a dispute knew, either in outline or in detail, the Panel's full procedure.

**Results suggest Panel process is robust:** Many comments were made indicating the stakeholders believed that the process has delivered good results overall, and therefore must be at least adequate, if not a good process.

**Public hearings:** Lawyers, and to a lesser extent investment bankers, felt that a public or a closed hearing at which the parties and the Panel were present would very likely be a more efficient procedure than relying solely on a submissions and rebuttals in the mainly hard copy process often used at present by the Panel. This is discussed in more detail below.

One of the journalists commented that the enabling legislation for the Panel assumed totally public hearings would always occur<sup>10</sup>. It was felt this was not being followed, to the detriment of a free and efficient market.

Excessive secrecy or breaches of confidentiality? Secrecy was raised as an issue by journalists. The parties were often forbidden from talking to the press. It was felt that where information was given to the Panel in confidence, then it was right and proper that this should be kept secret, but information was not always provided in confidence.

"But where a party puts their case to the Panel and is happy to have it published openly - what is the problem with that?"

In contrast, one of the investment bankers mentioned that breaches of confidentiality have occurred in the midst of proceedings. He felt such breaches had been addressed "vehemently" at the time by the Panel, but he wondered whether the Panel felt it had sufficient power to enforce confidentiality in such instances.

-

While this was the case for the Panel's legislation as originally enacted, successive amendments to the Panel's legislation have expressly moved away from the Panel's decisions being based on public hearings to now explicitly being based primarily on written submissions. Awareness of these amendments was low in the sample.



**Reactions to the Panel's actual processes:** Once each respondent had given an overall impression of the Panel's processes, the actual process (as shown overleaf) was provided as a basis for more detailed discussion. The elements that most appealed to a sense that the overall process was robust and yet appropriately pragmatic were usually:

]	The interaction that is built into the review and debate involving both parties, plus the Panel of experts.
]	The high levels of expertise of Panel members;
]	Conflicts of interest are resolved before the process begins;
]	Parties have multiple opportunities to make submissions;
]	Parties are always involved.

For many who were not directly involved with formal Panel proceedings, it was thought highly improbable that the process could be improved.

Many of those who had direct dealings with the Panel were very satisfied with its processes.

However, some respondents who had direct dealings with the Panel were strongly of the view that public hearings or meetings with the parties together with the Panel should be used (or used more often if they are already being used). This is discussed further below.



# **Exhibit 3. Takeovers Panel - Processes**

# **A: Preliminary Assessment**

- 1. Initial general inquiry, then application is finalised (from the applicant's solicitors).
- 2. Takeover Panel Executives make inquiries about auditors / advisors / financiers in order to identify any potential conflicts.
- 3. A Panel of three is selected from the overall Takeover Panel membership.
- 4. The Panel decides whether to commence proceedings.

### **B: Proceedings**

- 5. Takeover Panel Executive drafts a brief and settles it with Panel members.
- 6. Panel sends brief to involved parties.
- 7. Parties provide submissions to the Panel. Submissions sent to all parties and rebuttal arguments gathered.
- 8. Panel reviews submissions and may ask for further submissions or information, and may provide its preliminary thinking to parties for comment.
- 9. A conference may be held to resolve outstanding issues in the dispute,
- 10. Panel delivers decisions and reasons.
- 11. Resolution may be via:
  - Undertakings from parties may be asked and accepted (i.e. no declaration required).
  - Unacceptable circumstances may be declared (i.e. a decision made).
- 12. A post-mortem is offered to the parties to review the process (not the outcomes).

**Missing steps:** Respondents identified a further three steps in the process not shown in Exhibit 3.

**Preparation of summary of issues**: Some interviewees thought an extra step that is carried out within step 8 involved the preparation of a summary of the issues.



For example, the Panel Executive picks out the elements it thinks are relevant from the submissions, summarises them and sends these off to the three Panel members. While the Panel gets everything (for example, they may receive two arch lever files full of the submissions) they also receive a three page summary, which logically becomes a very important document in shaping the outcome of the matter. This issue was considered important since a number of respondents felt that as a result of this step, the Executive staff may have undue influence on the agenda of issues to be addressed, and also on the overall decisions emerging from a matter.

**Appeals**: One respondent suggested that the opportunity for appeals was missing in this process.

"I think you're missing one step—there's always the appeal process [sarcastic laughter]! It should occur between step 11 and 12. There have been a few decisions changed on appeal, but not many. I do think at times the Panel becomes a bit committed to a path. Some practitioners have questioned whether going through an appeal is worthwhile because the institution is committed to a path . . An appeal process is important because sometimes people make mistakes ..."

**General enquiry**: One respondent stressed that the Panel Executive made itself available for general inquiry prior to (or in lieu of) a review application, which was highly regarded.

"It is appreciated that the Panel Executive are open to general inquiry, more than is probably suggested here [Card B]. You can quite often have a discussion with the Panel Executive members about matters of interpretation. That's extremely valuable."

### **6.7.2** Information Gathering

A number of aspects of the Panel's processes were explored, with the following findings emerging.

Balance between speed and investigatory depth: Most of the sample commented that the process struck a good balance in this regard. Some said it can be frustrating to the parties waiting two weeks for a decision, but that this was fair and reasonable.

"When we talk to people – even those who feel disadvantaged by the intervention or the outcomes – they are fully satisfied that the process was fair and a good outcome."



Some of the lawyers said they were aware of others who held the view that the old court system was more thorough and hence fairer, but almost every interviewee was convinced that the Panel achieved an acceptable level of fairness while providing a much faster, and thus better, result.

"It hasn't always struck the right balance (between informality and thoroughness). As a general rule, I think the answer is yes. It's inevitable that there are individual instances. I can think of individual instances where the Panel has not been sufficiently legalistic; they have been too commercial. There have been one or two – a very small number – I can think of ...where the participants thought, 'what a bunch of cowboys!' The decision was not legally supportable. It was made because of what the Panel thought was the right outcome commercially. They are exceptions, on the fringe."

A few people felt that getting this balance right or otherwise was entirely in the hands of parties themselves (bidder, target, or their legal and banking advisers). And because the interests between these three parties were co-aligned, the process usually "worked very well".

"And from the shareholders' perspective, the market hates uncertainty, so a fast resolution is extremely important to shareholders."

An exception to this occurred where cases were deliberately delayed by either the bidder or the target, for tactical reasons, and not through any fault of the Panel.

"Market participants recognize that there is effort and appropriate results. If you see complaints in the market about the Takeovers Panel taking too long to do things, those comments are tactical rather than practical in most cases.....Bankers will often look for a conflict to either avoid a difficult issue or keep options open."

Thus, it was considered that there was a balance to be engineered by the Panel between fairness/completeness and speed.

"The Panel can be too fair in allowing an ongoing process of submissions and rebuttals. (It) needs to be careful not to be manipulated for gain."

"If you are cunning, you can game the process and I have quite successfully dragged the process out beyond dates (on which proceedings) would otherwise have ended with no discernable benefit to the protagonists, except for my client who wanted to it to take longer. And because there is so much process, you can do that. So it needs to be harder...a little rougher in its justice.... (Against this) I think the concern has been ...the Panel (may be) vulnerable on its process, (as) Emmet showed."



Overall, the involved parties mainly sought speed of resolution, and this led the majority to accept that the Panel was a better option than the court system.

"The need for speed is one of the critical objectives of the Panel, and the need for peer review is another objective. And because of those two criteria, it <u>is</u> always going to be a form of rough justice, it's peer review of people not necessarily legally trained..."

One lawyer dissented from the majority view on this (and many other) measures of Panel performance. He felt that the way the Panel approached getting evidence was "embarrassingly inept", and he saw that as being a product of the Panel Executive.

"In other words, they're bureaucrats. They have never really applied their minds to the question of how a tribunal should deal with the matter of evidence. It doesn't need to go into the formalities the courts do, but ... it ought to do more than it does."

The same lawyer felt that it takes the Panel the same amount of time to deal with an Application as the courts, although when the Panel was originally created, the courts could neither allow a takeover bid to proceed while addressing a complaint, nor order a bidder or target to attach a Supplementary Statement to address disclosure gaps. He felt that the courts are now able to do these things too, so there is no time advantage in using the Panel system compared with the courts.

Communications; keeping relevant parties "in the loop": Respondents (including Panel members) said the Panel did a good job in communicating with the involved parties, partly because they were dealing with their peers, who understood their constraints and abilities time-wise, but also because the parties usually realised the Panel relied on informal communication in pursuit of a speedy resolution.

"I think communication is ok . . . I think that one of the problems is some participants don't communicate with the Panel, and that's their own fault. My experience is the Panel process is pretty open, and the Panel Executive are generally helpful make themselves available for discussions, and are helpful on discussions on process, and what they expect and so forth. So I don't have that as an issue because I've encouraged people who are involved to talk to the Panel on a regular basis to get a feeling from the Panel as to what they're thinking. Possibly, some participants adopt a too much of a legalistic type approach and don't have communication . . . for me personally, that's not an issue, I think communication is pretty well managed."

**Timeliness:** Most of the evidence suggested to respondents that the Panel operated a timely process – delivering commercial speed to resolve impasses, while at the same time not setting unrealistic deadlines for information supply or responses to issues raised.



"Their peers (Panel members) are part of the process – they set the requests which are seen to be 'not impossible'."

Timeliness issues were mentioned by a few interviewees in relation to:

Requests for information in an unrealistic timeframe: For example one interviewee had heard of a party receiving a request to supply information on Friday evening, to be supplied by Sunday afternoon or Monday morning. Another respondent – a lawyer and investment banker - felt that the Panel placed too much emphasis on speed. This type of comment was rare, however.

"One of the issues I do have about the Panel is sometimes the parties are cajoled into responding too quickly, and they don't have enough time to respond, to examine all the pluses and minuses and all the arguments. There is a huge amount of pressure, particularly on the lawyers . . . The Panel comes up with its Panel briefs which are in some ways inordinately long and a bit ill conceived which just takes time to respond to them. You can get 80, 90, 100 issues that you have to respond to. It takes the Panel a long time to draft them, it takes the parties obviously a long time to respond to them and so on. The Panel brief is obviously intended to focus the parties on what the main issues are but I don't know that sometimes the Panel's got the issues clearly enough defined, and it does go off with tangential issues, which results in more time being taken. Maybe that's something that could be sorted out.

There isn't much time. And that applies to the Panel as well. The Panel Executive which is relatively small doesn't have much time either to prepare itself. And the Panel members probably don't have much time to consider the issues. But I suppose the objective is speed . . . in some ways I think undue speed.... The time limits seem to be generally 48 to 72 hours to respond . . . I would have thought another day, another 24 hours? People might say, 'what difference does 24 hours make?'. But it does enable you to give some more considered thought to some of the issues and to prepare properly."

Time to convene a Panel: A few respondents said that it could take a long time to convene a Panel for a specific case. This was certainly not seen to be the norm, but it did create problems when it occurred. It was regarded as particularly annoying when participants were given only a short time to prepare their submissions, and then had to wait for a response.



"We had 4 days to do a submission and rebuttal, and then it took 10 days to get a decision. It took that long because they couldn't get a Panel together. If they can't meet immediately after the submissions go in, then they should choose a different Panel. Or if it's going to take longer they should give us longer to prepare our submissions. ... This sort of delay is unacceptable. It played into the hands of the target company." [There was no suggestion that this was the Panel's intention.]

Lack of time for proper Panel investigation or deliberation: A few lawyers felt the Panel made inappropriate compromises, on some occasions, in pursuit of a speedy outcome.

"Panel members work full time – and are very busy. (They) can say 'we are just not equipped / don't have the resources to investigate certain issues.' For example – associations (which can be a pretty technical area)... That's an area where the justice can be very rough."

Inappropriate or flawed briefs: Allied with this kind of complaint, a few respondents felt that the brief which is sent to the involved parties contains far too many questions, that a lesser number of questions, or a system of tagging the likely key questions would enable protagonists to more efficiently meet what are otherwise very onerous timelines for submissions, and/or formulate higher quality of argument in submissions.

"I think that the brief the Panel prepares often is part of the problem in proceedings, and when I say the problem it is something that is time consuming, and is also the genesis (of) Panel reasons being one hundred and fifty pages long<sup>11</sup>, full of interesting navel gazing on totally irrelevant issues rather than capturing in a very short pithy way that (enables) the market ... to understand and assimilate the real reasons for the decision."

Against this, a number of people felt that the timelines were quite acceptable, given the nature of most of the issues.

-

The Panel responded that the longest reasons that the Panel has published were the Austral Coal 02RR reasons which were 80 pages and the vast majority of reasons are less than 40 pages long.



"... the attempt is to make (the requested information) as (easily) accessible and easily assembled [as possible]. People generally seem to put together their cases pretty smartly, but that is because there aren't really all that many issues anyway ... typically the issues are; Has someone been misinformed? Has someone behaved unacceptably? Because the Panel's decisions are about those things, I have not heard people complain that they have not had time to address their case."

A number were very positive, arguing that the Panel managed cases much more quickly than would have been the case using the old court system.

"I think that they do a take a very pragmatic, in some cases almost expedient approach to issues of principle. Some purists complain about that. ...more senior lawyers will say the Panel sometimes just drives a truck through chapter six, but from my perspective, personally that's what they were intended to do, they broke the black box of takeovers law and regulation that had led to a sort of small cabal of practitioners running arcane actions that would delay takeovers for weeks and sometimes months."

Reasons for decisions and Guidance Notes. Timeliness relating to these issues are discussed in 6.8 and 6.9 respectively.

**Informality and cost effectiveness**: Most of the sample was very sure that informality and cost effectiveness had been set appropriately within the current system.

"The system is very pragmatic. Pragmatism delivers timeliness and issues of judgement. The balance is always on the side of delivering more disclosure to the parties and to the market (i.e., shareholders)."

In comparison to the old system (of court cases), the current Takeovers Panel system was seen by the majority as so much better – cheaper and fairer.

"Timeliness says they are doing it well. The process has to be this way. You want a situation where people make their case on the principles, and this is what the current system delivers."

Informality was seen as the correct and optimal way to manage the affairs of the Panel.

"I saw this in the Rights Issues matter – they cut to the chase and don't go through legal precedents and so on. It really is efficient and fairer (than courts)."



### **6.7.3** Impact of the Glencore Decisions

There were fairly divergent views about the likely impact of Glencore.

*Little likely impact:* While to some, Glencore can be viewed as setting an unpleasant example, it was not quite seen as a fundamental challenge to the Panel's role, for the following reasons.

- ] It has taken quite a few years for the courts to be drawn in like this. This was a rare case, and one example displaying a challenge to the Panel does not condemn a good system.
- Glencore had an aggressive party, a large economic quantum involved and a complex set of issues. In essence, these were preconditions that were all conducive to a court challenge being worthwhile for the protagonists. In most cases, parties have not tried to question issues via the courts because they like the Panel model. Further, this will continue to be the case, according to many legal and other interviewees.

"There's not that many takeover decisions where you'd bother appealing to a court."

- ] Historically, court action in takeovers has mainly been target driven often as a delaying tactic. In Glencore, it was the bidder who went to court because they felt aggrieved by the Panel, not the target, and this also made Glencore a rare case.
- The Glencore decisions may have unwittingly helped the system by:
  - ☐ Showing there is a way to escalate a matter to the courts. Thus, "the Panel has been shown to not be a law unto themselves".
  - ☐ It may result in the Panel being a little more careful in fact-gathering, especially in bigger cases.

"I don't believe Emmett (i.e., his decision) will jeopardise informality and cost effectiveness too much. Emmett basically told the Panel they do have ground rules and they need to follow them. It was salutary."

Several people said that Glencore may prompt more parties to seek court reviews of Panel decisions, but nonetheless, the Panel should not alter its approach, as this would risk losing the value of pragmatic peer driven resolution of takeover disputes. As one lawyer commented:



"I would be fearful of the Glencore dagger hanging over my neck. I think if they are going to have that view about it they are really going to grind to inertia. I think they have got to say 'well we have got a job. We will do it as best we can. We still want to do it quickly. If we get it wrong and it is materially wrong and someone carts us in – they cart us.'..."

**Too early to say:** In any event, most felt that it was too early to say whether or not Glencore will have any lasting effect on the Panel.

"It might a bit of a wait and see question, it's a bit hard to know at this stage."

"Definitely Justice Emmett's decision raises some issues for the way the Panel is operating, we don't necessarily agree with Justice Emmett and we are supportive of the informal process, the swift process..."

"I think it's a little bit early to say what the long term impact will be... one thing that it might result in is more threats of people saying that if they are potentially disappointed with a Panel decision well, we'll go off to the Federal Court and we'll argue the same arguments that were made in the Glencore decision, and that gets you back to the same tactical litigation problem that the Panel was designed to stop."

**Detrimental impacts will occur:** There were, however, some lawyers and investment bankers who felt that Glencore was likely to have a detrimental effect on the Panel, or rather on takeover dispute resolution, on the following grounds:

- Tactical litigation will increase as a result of the Glencore precedent, allied with a lessening of confidence in Panel decisions, which will make Australian capital markets less efficient.
- The Panel will probably be challenged, as in Glencore, on the grounds that it hasn't properly specified the effect of its decision on various stakeholders, that it hasn't properly obtained and weighed up evidence sufficient to enable it to judge the effect of a particular transaction on the market.
- Such challenges could start to undermine the gains in speed of dispute resolution that the Panel has made, as it will need to spend more time gathering and weighing evidence and argument.



"It's a guess, but if a senior group of members have had their decision overturned by a Federal Court judge and then it has been remitted and a decision made then that's again gone to the Federal Court and again been overturned it's got to make members say I am not prepared to sign off on the written reasons of the decision made two months ago and until I've gone through and dotted every 'I' and crossed every 'I'."

The case highlighted the fact that the Panel was limited in its ability to stop unacceptable behaviour.

"I think there is still a bit of a deficiency in what the Panel can do in regards to recalcitrant targets. ... There is very little a Panel can do to stop the malevolent behaviour of targets. ...the Panel relies on the unacceptable circumstances construct being something that the participants take very seriously; that it's quite an affront to one's organisational brand to declare your conduct unacceptable... but we've found a lot of corporates and even some investment banks aren't really fussed by the declaration of unacceptable circumstances. ... The problem is of course is that nothing actually flows from the declaration of unacceptable circumstances other than the orders. ... It makes it very easy for corporate advisors and/or their clients to say to just wear it because it is worth the detriment because of the benefit we get. ...(Glencore) really gives comfort to those who say we don't care if there is a declaration of unacceptable circumstances because at the end of the day we can always appeal and there are certain judges of the Federal Court who are happy to go and overturn a decision, so I think that legislative certainty is required if the Panel wants its decisions to be taken as they are and not as an intermediate step where you go an appeal routinely to the Federal Court."

Thus the envisaged impacts of Glencore were concerned with loss of faith in the Panel, and/or a slowing down of the Panel processes if it was to attempt to delve more thoroughly into every issue to avoid a court challenge.

"One of the things that does worry me, as a practitioner, is the impact of the Glencore decision.... which is going to inject from the participants and from the Panel a more legal focus. The Panel is going to become more conscious of what the court said it should do with the result that its consideration of matters is going to be more legalistic, with the possible concern that it will result in more delay or delays (and by implication an increase in costs). The process will slow down as a result of the Glencore decision, which is obviously a disadvantage."



"..There's always been scope to go to court to challenge Panel decisions and no-one did it. The first person who did it in 5 years won. ...(this) may lead to increased pressure by companies that have seen one person do it. They'll now be more inclined to think about going to court."

One Panel member said that he thought that Panel decision reasons were taking longer to be formulated and released since Glencore, because the Panel "has got a bit more careful about the way it articulates reasons now."

Legislate a solution: A number (including many who felt that Glencore would not change the Panel's approach too much) nonetheless suggested that because of Glencore, the Law should be changed to reflect the intended peer decision model of the Panel. This is because the current legislation is not consistent with the way the Panel has been set up.

"If the Panel is a peer review body then the legislation should give it the authority to act as a peer review body. It shouldn't be held accountable if it doesn't meet the standards the court would follow.

"It's not a peer review body if the peers can't simply make a decision based on their own expertise."

Several respondents felt that if amending legislation cannot be obtained, then the Panel would regrettably need to change its approach, mainly on thoroughness of evidence sought and evaluated.

"I think that the right course of action for the Panel is to seek amending legislation. And my understanding is that is what the Panel is seeking. If we can't get amending legislation, then the Panel will need to devise more precise ways of operating that meet the Glencore decision."

"... What the court said when it reviewed their decisions is that there are some limitations on how they make their decisions ... I think it would be helpful if there were some legislative changes to clarify that. ... It would be good for the Panel to arrange for that to happen if they can. ... There hasn't been a second case yet but if there is a pattern of people going to court it will have quite an impact on the way the Panel manages things."

#### **6.7.4 Submission Processes**

**Does the submission process work effectively?** Most of the sample felt that the submission process worked reasonably well.



There were a few exceptions, however, as follows:

- ] Shortcomings of initial brief: A few people (not directly involved in the case) suggested that Glencore, despite three Panel hearings, fell down because the initial brief from the Panel Executive lacked detail.
- Excessive influence of Panel Executive: There were a few strong criticisms or reservations about the fact that the Executive plays an almost dominant role and can direct or over-ride Panellist decisions or judgement, due to its secretarial and communication controlling role. This view was held by a few people in each segment, and was also alluded to by current and past Panel members.

"I think the Executive drafts the brief and has a big say on how things are presented. The Panel probably decides to live with whatever the Executive has written (even if they may harbour some doubts about the decisions or issues because the deviations from their views are at the margin), just to keep the process simple and moving. I think this probably applies to decisions and reasons too."

Does the Panel accept appropriate matters for review? Most interviewees who were close to the Panel's processes felt that it was rare for the Panel to refuse a case. A few argued that the Panel should be more selective in the cases that it accepted.

"Panels are reluctant to let anything go - they'll look at it if you raise it, generally."

"I think they could increase the threshold on where they decide to commence proceedings. ... they should tell people if they've got a cruddy case; you should not encourage people to commence proceedings that don't appear to have merit."

The only occasions where the Panel has refused a case, they have been justified, according to most.

"... If (a party) makes an application for a review too late (eg just before a statement goes out), the Panel will say 'no', and quite rightly so – it is abuse of the system for tactical (delaying) reasons."

Many people took this issue to be concerned with the principles and detailed arguments that were canvassed from the players in a particular takeover matter.

And on this point, many said they did not really know. Those not involved in a matter do not see the submissions, but the two way dialogue with the parties, and the decisions and guidance notes suggested to many, that the right issues are addressed.

Again, many mentioned the fact that participants are happy, and this suggests the Panel performs well on this point.



"There is little or no angst and emotion among participants, suggesting all is well on this."

Do submission processes provide parties with sufficient protection against incorrect decisions? Some people mentioned a small number of cases in which the Panel may not have reached the right conclusions. For example, the Pasminco decision caused a lot of discussion without consensus. Other cases mentioned in this vein included National Foods, Brisbane Broncos, Anaconda and BreakFree.

"I think there have been occasions where the Panel has determined that it wants a particular result. For example, in the National Foods – San Miguel takeover where they found an association between Fontera and . . . Yoplait or someone like that . . . I think they determined that there was an association between the parties and that had certain ramifications . . . I'm not quite sure whether that was the correct answer, and I don't know whether a court would have found that . . . but I don't know whether any change in the process would have caused the Panel to change it's view . . . I mean what can you do [within the process]? You can just say .. 'you're wrong lots of times' . . . I wasn't involved in that application, it just struck me as a curious decision ..."

"In the Glencore decision, you ... got the feeling that the Panel had determined—even though they were careful to couch that decision and apply it to that particular circumstance - the Panel had reached a decision that particular equity swaps should have been disclosed, and then found a rationalization to justify their decision, and the courts .... subsequently found the decision...was wrong. Now what could they have done to get it right? I don't know. People get things wrong . . . Other judges or review Panels or courts might overturn a decision . . . it happens all the time...These are just one-off cases . . . in the main I don't have a problem . . . the issues are (usually) about the level of disclosure and so on, it's all pretty boring stuff, and it doesn't (usually) affect the outcome of a takeover."

Thus, the examples given were seen as the few exceptions to an otherwise good record of "correct" decisions.

For those who believed that Panel's record in reaching the right issues and conclusions was good, this was largely attributed to the fact that the vast majority of cases were "simply about more disclosure".

A small number of procedural changes were suggested (in each case by a minority) to improve the coverage of salient matters in particular cases. These included:

1	Improving	the	appeal	process:
	IIIIpioviiig	1110	uppcui	process,



Using conferences or public hearings more frequently;

These are now discussed in turn.

**Appeal processes:** Several respondents stressed that there should be more confidence in the appeal process. At present, they felt there was a strong view that a second Panel would not be open to arguments put at appeal, so few appeals were made against Panel decisions.

A few investment banking respondents concluded that if the Panel process left a party unhappy, there was always the ability to take the matter to court.

"The legal system offers built-in protection against bad decisions – you can always appeal – as the Glencore ruling shows."

"I would feel very uncomfortable if it's [the Panel's] decisions are final and binding.... Not that I lack confidence in the Panel... It's really a matter of principle, of having a higher body you can appeal to, whether it's ASIC, the Supreme Court, etc..."

"The fact that there is submit, resubmit, rebut allows for protection against error of fact. It may not protect events against error of judgement. And error of judgement won't be protected against by this process. It will only be protected against by having the right sitting Panel, who are prepared to debate it amongst themselves, by having an effective Executive who are prepared to lead and work with the Panel, and by having a review mechanism should there be a decision that's objectionable."

Too much reliance on written submissions? Several lawyers strongly suggested the Panel should move away from a sole dependence on written submissions from parties. They argued that a conference (or private hearing) was better in some cases. It was acknowledged that the Panel encourages some parties to talk to each other (especially if there were incorrect statements in bidders or target's statements). Also, if that occurred, the Panel was known to be "upset" if the parties did not meet and talk it over, since this might indicate that a party was using the process for delaying or other tactical reasons – a practice that the whole Panel model is trying to eliminate.

However, a hearing in which the Panel was present was strongly argued for by a few interviewees for some cases, and the following detailed comments explain the rationale – concerning efficiency.

"You could argue they could be more judicious in using meetings a bit more than they do already, with the aim of getting a faster result than they do, but I think they do it well anyway."



"My main complaint about their process is to do with submissions. They send out the brief and the brief would normally recite some of the facts from the application and then ask a series if questions which might be - provide a copy of the documents. That's easy. It might be - how do you think the Eggleston principles are advanced or not advanced by this conduct. It might be policy questions. It might require explanation about why something's happened or what market precedents there are. So it's quite a lengthy list. Then you're given 24 or 36 hours to respond in writing on every question, and at the same time that you're doing that every other party is responding, usually to the same questions. At the moment of the deadline you press the send button and the emails go out and then you get another 12 or 18 hours to issue your rebuttal submission. So you work furiously to do that and then every party in the Panel ends up with a whole lot of submissions and documents. Even though it's called rebuttal it's rare in my experience that it's actually directly rebutting an argument or point. It's quite an inefficient process. It's very time consuming and because it all happens in a mad rush it's very hard to work out what's really important. ...

...There might be questions where the answer's really obvious, so then you're (wondering, in the absence of a face to face hearing if it is important or not.) ... (In contrast) if I'm in a conference and I'm saying – 'this is what we think', and they say – 'we agree' – what do you (other party) think of that, and they say – 'it's not right because of this'...when you have a conference it distils everything down and you very quickly work out who's telling the truth, what the Panel thinks is important, and that's something you just cannot do through written submissions."

It was pointed out that when a decision was resolved and the Panel drafted up a press release, the parties didn't fully understand why a decision was taken – although a later press release did provide some information about this.

In contrast, where there was a conference, it is clear what the Panel was thinking and on what basis a decision was made.

"They're sitting across the table from you saying no, or you're right, or that evidence is rubbish."

Some respondents argued that novel cases were an example of where a conference, whether face to face, or by teleconferencing may be a better way of having the parties discuss the issues at hand with the three Panel members. While such cases may only represent five percent of all current cases, it was expected that these will proportionally increase in the next few years.



"I wonder when the Panel gets a really novel application... whether there should be some way of changing the process ... to having a conference in the proceedings. In those types of disputes, when we're dealing with the corporate clients, and no one's ever told them that there could possibly be an outcome like this, and the Panel comes in and says "We think you need a rule like this to deal with an efficient, competitive and informed market", it causes a lot of consternation ... To allow a conference would make a difference to the companies who experience the decisions understanding them."

**Preference for written submissions:** Against this view, many others in the sample volunteered that the written submissions approach was very good because it kept the issues to the most relevant matters, and avoided the lengthy process that would be involved with conferences or hearings.

"They're working very well overall....you have to have rigorous procedures in the first place, and you have to monitor them and make sure that they're being properly run..."

"...it is generally a good thing to keep it to what's in writing, because it keeps it much quicker, and frankly it also better suits the skills base of the Panel members to do it that way..."

"Frequently, (a conference or hearing) is unnecessary because all the relevant arguments are clear from the written submissions. Secondly, it's often impractical, because it's just too hard to get everybody together. It would be almost impossible to organize a physical conference, where all sitting Panel members could meet . . . I suppose you could have a videoconference. Don't forget the Panel members are frequently located in different cities. Although they are often not necessary, there could be cases, where they do have a value add, for example if submissions weren't clear, or if there was a desire to test people's credibility or if written discussion did not get to all the issues....and in that case, you could have a conference. But in my experience, the number of times where the benefit of the conference would outweigh the inconvenience is not high...It would be a mistake for a conference to mimic court proceedings."

"Well, you could have a more transparent process in the sense that you could require hearings, you could push more towards the public policy arguments as to why we end up with public open court systems, but the reason we don't have public open court for these sorts of disputes is because they take too long ...."

**More transparency:** One respondent felt that the process is not transparent.



"What I meant by ... the process not being transparent, (is that) the participants don't get access to the briefing by the Panel Executive to the [sitting] Panel members. You are unaware of what is, in fact, put before them by the Panel Executive... In an ideal world, (while) it's probably unrealistic, (I would like that addressed)..."

### **6.7.5** Summary of Views on Processes

Overall, almost all respondents concluded that the system works fairly well, that speed was of the essence, and the process was well managed. Even those who had suggested the more frequent use of conference hearings, or of improvements in the appeal process concluded that the current Panel system was quite effective.

"In general I don't have great advice on how to change the process. It's important to have a process that moves pretty quickly. I do give them a lot of credit for trying to resolve issues before actually going to formal proceedings. Inevitably a little bit of timewasting litigation crawls into this, but they cut that off very quickly. Someone might be arguing some technical thing, and they say if you give an undertaking then you just give an undertaking right there . That sort of stuff is very efficient. I think they do a very good job [respondent's emphasis]. This process deals with 90% of the issues in a very efficient manner."



### 6.8 Panel Reasons and Decisions

Overall, most respondents felt that Panel decisions were straight forward because they mainly involved applying disclosure principles. The reasons behind them were well explained. However, there were some criticisms, often associated with unusual takeover circumstances. In these cases, interviewees pointed out various shortcomings, such as tardiness in the appearance of reasons, lengthy and convoluted reasons, and/or some instances of inconsistencies in decisions or reasons between matters. These instances were relatively few and minor, according to most interviewees.

### **6.8.1 Explanations of Decisions**

**Well argued:** The content of explanations behind decisions was mostly accepted as well argued and clear. This did not mean that there was universal agreement that the Panel always reached the correct decision. However, many respondents felt that the vast majority of disputes involved the Panel in attending to disclosure issues. Further, almost all of the decisions and outcomes involving disclosure orders or undertakings met with market approval, including the approval or acceptance of the protagonists.

**Aid transparency:** Some felt that the explanations also aided transparency of the decision making process.

"For example in Glencore, the reasons and background did allow us to see how they came to their decision. It was the same with Pasminco and you could see there where individual Panel members were coming from in applying their logic to it. Thus, the reasons are quite detailed, and show balance in assessing competing views."

**Too long:** A small number of respondents felt that the explanations were too long.

"Too much, too long. On the whole I think they could be reduced by at least half in terms of pages.... Often there is a practice note that says the same thing. So why don't we just use the practice notes. Chuck them out. Stop making these great long decisions."

"They have lately become a bit long, prolix, but the Panel is responding to some of the judicial pressures."

At least one Panel member shared the view that Panel reasons were, at least sometimes, far too long.



One respondent suggested that better use could be made of media releases to explain the basis of decisions, by perhaps providing more detail in them and using them as the sole explanation. It was thought this would provide timely information on the reason for a decision.

"The Panel used to be criticised that they didn't explain the basis of their decisions. They have been trying to be more careful in setting out their reasons. Perhaps they could put more work into their media releases to explain the basis and then they wouldn't need to provide a full written explanation later on. ..by the time you get them now. ...what's done is done. ...sometimes the media release they do now would be enough. They're generally quite detailed."

**Clarity for non-lawyers:** Clarity of the explanations of decisions, sufficient for non-lawyers and those not involved in the particular proceedings, was seen to be good enough, according to almost the whole sample, although several dissented on this point.

"... in fact the language that characterises everything that comes out of the Panel is pretty straightforward, pretty simple, and the way that ultimately decisions are couched and the reasons that flow or sit behind those decisions is pretty easy to get through which helps again with the whole business."

"Yes probably as much as you reasonably can. I mean explaining the general theory of relativity to people who have never studied science is never going to be easy. And this is an incredibly technical area of the law. So there are lots of intricate bits and pieces that you sometimes have to explain. And there are plenty of good lawyers around who have no idea about this stuff so I think they do it at around the right level. You are never going to be able to reduce it to – see Spot run!"

"It is legally focussed, and some lawyers are feeling mystified by the process...so those not involved in the law will feel even more mystified, particularly because it is shrouded in confidentiality."

"Well from what I have read and I have read three or four .... I think they become very legalistic. I mean I am not a lawyer. I don't profess to be a lawyer. I don't want to be caught up in legal interpretations of words."

One dissenter felt that brevity would assist with clarity.

"You have got to get back to the situation where the outcome can be put in a succinct fashion to the players and also to the market (so they) get an understanding of ... the reasons."



#### **6.8.2 Fairness of Decisions**

There was almost universal agreement that the Panel reached fair decisions and conclusions in almost all of the matters it has dealt with. Again, since many matters were about improving disclosure, fairness of decisions was easily discernible.

As one senior investment banker and fund manager said:

"If we have a problem voting in relation to a takeover vote, it comes to me. I have had no situations (in the seven months to date) in which the Panel's findings have been brought to me or any Panel related problems of any kind have been highlighted. And from what I hear in all the forums I attend, they are doing well, or more accurately, there are no grumbles or suggestions of poor decisions, poor process performance, or lack of fairness."

Even those who felt the Panel had reached some incorrect decisions, felt that this was unusual, applying only to a small minority of cases.

"The Panel gets the decision right in a majority of cases... But when they have got it wro ng, they have been spectacularly wrong. For example Break Free, Brisbane Broncos, Anaconda and Glencore, are some, although others do exist. Take Brisbane Broncos / Newscorp/Singleton. At that time the Panel tended to become a player and suggest solutions to break a dispute. It was clear that the Panel-suggested solution could disadvantage the target shareholders under the Panel decision, and this turned out to be the case. The Panel said this was unfortunate, but could not be anticipated at the outset, and yet this very potential had been flagged in the financial press in advance.

Another problem decision was Anaconda Nickel (a Rights Issue). Someone made an offer for the Rights. The Panel allowed it, against ASIC's wishes. Shareholders missed out on the Rights Issue as a result. This was seen as "a funny decision". Then there was Break Free (a tourism company) that claimed in its takeover bid disclosure that it had done a survey. This was "rubbish", as they had spoken to "about two people". The Panel said that it was reasonable to expect shareholders to use their judgement about whether the survey was proper or not. This was utterly inconsistent with Eggleston Principles and with other Panel decisions…"

## 6.8.3 Commerciality and Practicality of Decisions

Again, respondents stressed that the Panel was intended to reach pragmatic decisions and speedily resolve takeovers disputes, and that it had delivered these things very well.



"I think that is the general feeling that is they are commercially focused. They are seen to be practical with results and if anything sometimes the Panel kind of bends itself in knots to get a commercially focused result rather than saying this is what the law is – tough!"

#### **6.8.4** Timeliness and Communication of Decisions and Reasons

**Timeliness:** Some respondents in Panel matters commented that it usually took two or three weeks from the application to obtain the Panel decision and maybe months to obtain reasons after the decision, and this often "seemed like an eternity" given what was at stake for them. However, it was accepted that if decisions were reached any faster, proper weighing of the evidence and application of the principles may be jeopardised.

"Generally speaking I find that the turnaround times and consideration of the detail to be no significant impediment to the orderly operating of the takeover market..."

One observer said that the Panel was not much faster in releasing its reasons than the former NSW Equity Court, and that this was probably due to Treasury issuing such reasons<sup>12</sup>, although in one recent instance, he thought it was it was probably due to Panel overload.

"One set of reasons took 6 to 8 months recently, and covered 6 Panel hearings. I'm unsure if this was caused by Treasury, the Panel members just being too busy, or the Executive being overloaded with cases."

The Panel responded that Treasury is not at all involved in the process of issuing reasons.



The tardiness in issuing reasons was not really a problem for many, because the reasons while possibly important, but were often lost on the players who had "moved on" by the time the reasons were released.

"A month or two months later you get the reasons, but by then, who cares?"

"The reasons can be quite delayed - this week the Wattyl reasons came out and that related to a decision some time ago. But again I am not sure the reasons are all that significant. I don't think anyone will read the Wattyl reasons. That bid has taken its course."

**Communicating decisions:** The Panel was generally seen as communicating its decisions and reasons in an effective manner.

One issue that was raised concerned multiple versions of decisions and rationale that were issued at various stages of a matter.

"...this was raised in the first Justice Emmet finding....the Panel should produce written reasons at <u>one</u> point of the process...at the moment, the Panel issues a series of expressions of the reasons behind its decision and communications of its decision, and in the admin law sense, that can raise some problems.... Various releases and draft decisions (are issued), leading up to a final full decision that's published on their website, and that can raise some problems trying to work out which decision is actually the decision."

## **6.8.5** Consistency of Decisions and Reasons

**Consistent enough:** The vast majority of interviewees felt that decisions and reasons were consistent enough, and that this was to be expected since "ninety percent of cases are straightforward since they are about better disclosure."

In this sense, the majority of decisions seemed faithful to the Eggleston principles.

In addition, it was recognised that the Panel is not a court of Law and therefore a different (lower) level of consistency was quite acceptable, especially to bankers and fund managers.

"It's not meant to be a court. It's meant to be making policy decisions rather than just applying the law, so I don't think consistency is something it should be aiming to do. Clearly it's got to be broadly consistent to get people's confidence, and it is to some degree inconsistent, but within bounds that I think are acceptable."



Consistency driven by Panel Executive: Quite a few interviewees felt that the Panel Executive played a key role in ensuring consistency from one matter to the next. While this was seen as laudable, it, together with the part-time nature of Panellist involvement, was also a source of uneasiness about the high degree of influence this bestowed upon a very small Executive team. This uneasiness is discussed in other parts of this report.

"By and large, yes, and the reason for that is the Panel Executive provides consistency from case to case. Whilst sitting Panel membership changes from matter to matter, the Panel Executive are always there, and they have a very good handle on what was said in other cases . . . The parties, of course, also have a good idea of what was said another cases, and they invariably make sure that the Panel's attention is drawn to what was said in other cases . . . So there are some good safeguards there to make sure that the Panel does have reasonable consistency, even though Panel constitution changes from matter to matter."

A few assumed that the broader Panel must devote a considerable amount of time to discussions and reading judgements to ensure that consistency across cases was maintained.

"Consistency is always difficult. It's hard enough in the football tribunal let alone something like this. ..we only follow a relatively small number of cases, but I've not seen anything where I think – 'that's inconsistent with last time'. The people sitting on the Panel in case A aren't the same as the people sitting on the Panel in case B, but they obviously all read each others judgements and no doubt they have discussions if they were unsure about why a certain position had been reached."

**Inconsistencies occur:** Some respondents mentioned examples of inconsistent decisions. In addition, where a case had no prior Panel precedent decision or guidance, interviewees felt that it was not always easy to predict the Panel decision.

"There are inconsistencies in the minority of outcomes. With different [sitting] Panel members you're going to get different [outcomes] . . . They are generally very efficient . . . but sometimes the things that are a little bit weird are some of the undertakings. Different Panel members might require different undertakings . . . and embedded in that you can get a few things that are very specific to a Panel member . . . so this can very much depend on the three people you've got in the room... The Supreme Court has got nine members, and they're all super-informed. People can understand where they're coming from; you can read all their judgements; they are a known set. [In contrast] you have sixty (sic) Panel members, of which you select three . . . the subjective elements really come out . . .



"....some Panel members may have no idea how to solve [a particular issue] . . . it's in that area where you might get one or two inconsistencies in my personal opinion, and some undertakings are a little wacko.... These are the 10% around the periphery....On the whole, I give the Panel a 9 out of 10..."

One respondent (a lawyer) felt that inconsistent Panel rulings were sometimes the result of the Panel acting outside its jurisdiction:

- The Panel sometimes moves outside the issues raised in an application, and covers other perceived problems with a takeover deal;
- Similarly, it sometimes makes basic mistakes in its jurisdiction as evidenced in both Glencore rulings:
  - "It's hard to be enthusiastic about an organization that six years after the event makes such basic mistakes in relation to its jurisdiction, as Justice Emmett pointed to. Admittedly the Panel has sought to correct that by changing its practices . . . The same point I would make in relation to what the Panel said in relation to 'substantial interest' in the second Glencore decision. In other words, it's got a very expansive view on both points which amounts to a very expansive view on its jurisdiction...."
- The Panel incorrectly (in his view) believes its rulings should promote "an efficient, competitive and informed market", but this is not an Eggleston principle, and should instead be seen as aspirational. The Panel should focus on Chapter 6 issues only.

Whilst this was not an issue that generated major concern about the overall performance of the Panel, according to the majority of stakeholders in the sample, it did lead quite a few respondents to suggest ways of reducing inconsistencies, such as having more policy development (more guidance notes, more detailed guidance notes), a common Panel chairman for each Panel, or a full time President.

Some interviewees commented that there was an observable tension in Panel administration between seeking consistency while at the same time wanting to be free of rules so that the underlying principles could be applied to each case without the encumbrance of rules or precedents that could contravene the principles given that no two circumstances would be identical.

"The Panel goes to great lengths to not set rules, because it may want to break them itself in the next case."



One lawyer saw this as a resource and time-induced conflict within the Panel between the need for speedy dispute resolution on the one hand, and policy setting for future cases on the other. She felt that the Panel was too resource constrained to pay a lot of attention to the latter, which explained tardy issuance of reasons. And this was resulting in legal practitioners now finding it harder to predict how the Panel may decide future cases.

Overall, it was felt that the Panel has been sufficiently faithful to the Eggleston principles to allow predictability, and that the Panel was consistent enough in its decisions.

"In my experience, yes, (although) the principles themselves are somewhat fuzzy. They are aspirations, they're not precisely drafted. So almost by definition some people have different views about what's 'an efficient, competitive, and informed market'. (However) I think there's a reasonable degree of predictability through the previous Panel decisions, through the Executive and its Guidance Notes."

#### 6.8.6 Jurisdiction Issues

Several respondents raised the issue of the Panel's credibility and/or jurisdiction to make decisions on incomplete proposals, or cases where there is "no scheme" defined in a takeover bid.

"I really have to question whether the Panel has any strength, credibility or framework to handle an incomplete proposal . . . like the ...one between Macquarie and Patrick. You see, Macquarie publicised an incomplete [takeover] proposal. Does the Panel have a role in these situations? Should it be a Panel issue? An ASIC issue? How incomplete can something be before you can bring it to the market?! The shareholders are operating with incomplete information."



## 6.9 Guidance Notes

#### **6.9.1** Usefulness

**Positive response**: Most interviewees felt that Guidance Notes were useful, as they assisted protagonists in making their submissions, but more importantly, were likely to result in fewer takeovers reaching a disputation stage.

"Even drafts and discussion papers are useful in this regard."

"Very useful. Enormously useful... and I think practitioners find them critical. A good example was the Guidance Note on break fees. It was very useful and very important; it gave good guidance to the market about what was and wasn't acceptable. In circumstances before the [break fees] Guidance Note, people had no idea of what was acceptable, or what the Panel would find acceptable. The recent Guidance Note on rights issues was helpful too, although it many ways it just collected principles that had been used in previous decisions - but it did so in a helpful way.

Guidance notes were also viewed as being very useful to practitioners in making judgements about likely outcomes in future cases, and it was assumed, they were also useful to Panel members in achieving consistency across cases.

"The guidance notes are useful and should be encouraged in all different facets the Panel finds itself in, because to go to a client and say here is the Panel's view on similar types of circumstances, for example broker handling fees of 1%, or for underwriting, the Panel looks at these considerations is enormously useful, so we certainly encourage them to come up with guidance notes in as many areas as they can. ... They thread together the disparate cases and it gives it a very user friendly guide to not only practitioners but also to the members themselves where the members have been asked to consider something. If there's something they can latch to; it certainly makes it a more structured environment."

**Some criticism**: There was some criticism of Guidance Notes in that they could take a long time to come out, and did not necessarily explain exactly why a decision was taken.



"Guidance notes just summarise what they decided. And if they thought they perhaps went a little too far, the guidance note tends to be a vehicle for the Panel to slightly dissociate itself from an earlier decision. So they might say – we made that decision and this is our guidance note. It is consistent with that decision but in other cases this would be a counter-veiling factor. So it's a gloss on a decision. It gives them an opportunity to go back and correct something or soften something."

"The guidance notes suffer in that they only issue them after they've got all the Panel members to agree. ... I understand it's hard to get people to agree. People might have diametrically opposed views, which means the guidance note is just a compromise."

## 6.9.2 Coverage of Appropriate Areas

Respondents mentioned several areas as having been usefully covered in Guidance Notes, including break fees, swaps and derivatives, and rights issues.

It was felt that Guidance Notes on swaps came out far too late<sup>13</sup>, and that earlier production and dissemination of Guidance Notes may have prevented three or four matters going to the Panel. In effect, respondents were calling for more effort and resources to be put into policy development through Guidance Notes.

"For market practitioners, the only issue I would have with that is it tends to take some time for those Guidance Notes to be developed. There is not a process for accelerating that, if there is a need to accelerate that. For example, when an issue is resolved the Panel will generally come out some weeks after its decision and explain its decision, quite often it will say that it will revert to guidance on that over time, and then it may take some period of months before something is written up for the rest of the market to understand. It takes that long because practitioners are doing it. It's ... an education matter rather than a practical matter that affects particular takeovers."

## 6.9.3 Length and Readability

There were few detailed comments about the length and readability of Guidance Notes. The few comments that were forthcoming indicated the Notes were of good quality, well thought out, appropriate in length and highly readable.

One respondent however, felt that Guidance Notes were too long.

The Panel noted that it had prepared a draft Guidance Note (which was referred to in its reasons in its Glencore decisions) but that it has not been published.



"They try to draft everything like ASIC guidance notes and the fact of the matter is people want clear, short guidance. There is no need to crap on for 100 pages. They don't want to know about every little thing that you thought about on your way to work. They want to know what was important. And you are not protecting yourself from an administrative law challenge by showing you have considered the whole shopping basket. Glencore proved that."

## 6.9.4 Introduction of Law via Guidance Notes?

A few interviewees mentioned this point, but this was described as a perennial issue in regulatory policy development, and was not seen as a major problem.

"In Glencore, the Panel said they were effectively introducing law in this fashion... this was not necessarily a bad thing."

"Yes, the process is not as rigorous as the Legislators in parliament, but it's only at the edges.... OK admittedly you would have to be wary of going too far. They haven't done that though. So it is not an issue of great concern yet."

Others felt that in 'break fees' and 'frustrating action' Guidance Notes, it could be argued that the Panel had introduced back-door law, although the same interviewees admitted that this was not a bad thing, and in any case, was not binding, like black letter law.

One lawyer felt that the Panel only compensated where there was insufficient legislation (and did not actually change existing law). This was not an ideal situation and it was preferable for the legislation to be kept more up to date, but she thought it unlikely that it would be as it was a lower priority for the politicians.

"...I agree that that perception, to some extent, is real, but it's not so much new law, it's where there is a vacuum in the law, trying to fill that vacuum. If the law is clear the Panel...certainly won't interfere with that."

One or two said that the Panel does not introduce law in this way - that this can only be done by Parliament and the courts. If people were unhappy with Panel policy, they could still go to court to test it, showing that it was not law as such.

Again, there was seen to be a tension in the Panel's role here. On the one hand, they needed to put considerably more energy into policy development (with more Guidance Notes) in order to increase consistency and better educate the market on how to avoid disputation and Panel involvement in their matters, while on the other hand, if too many Guidance Notes are issued, the Panel could be accused of writing the law.



A few commented that the Panel goes to great lengths to avoid laying down rules, as it may wish to break them in future cases, and this was acceptable.

"The Panel has the ability to make rules through the Notes<sup>14</sup>, but they never have, because the Minister can over-rule them, and ASIC may not be able to modify them. Also, the Panel does not want to be restricted by its own rules, believing that each case is different and that having the broad Eggleston principles to fall back on is less restrictive on them. I am fairly happy about this."

## 6.9.5 Opinions as to Whether Guidance Notes Should Be Continued

There was no dissention from the view that the Panel should continue with Guidance Notes.

Most interviewees felt that there were some issues, such as the use of derivatives in takeover situations that needed urgent and high level attention by the Panel.

\_

The Panel noted that the reference to "rules through the Notes" appears to be a reference to the Panel's power under section 658C of the Corporations Act. The Panel has issued a number of Guidance Notes but has not made any rules under section 658C.



## 6.10 Post Mortems

#### 6.10.1 Awareness and Extent of Involvement With Post Mortems

Those not involved directly with the Panel generally were unaware of the existence or offer of a post mortem following a proceeding. Interestingly, this included experienced journalists who specialised in reporting about takeovers.

Of those who had been involved directly or indirectly with a proceeding, some were unaware of post mortems and very few had been involved with a post mortem.

Some Panel members and past Panel members were surprised that few if any practitioners took up the offer of a post mortem, estimating that this was probably due to:

- Players being happy with the process.
- Players are time poor, and wish to get on with their jobs once the decision has been made.

"I tend to accept the decisions and get on with it... because time is money. If I had a situation where the process affected the outcome, I might get involved in a post mortem, but this has not happened. The process had stood the test of time."

The next section discusses the reasons for lack of support for post mortems in more detail.

### **6.10.2**Perceived Value of Post Mortems

There was little value perceived in a post mortem process. Indeed, for most, there were several strong barriers to participating in a post mortem, including:

- A post mortem would probably not achieve any changes in procedures.
- A post mortem was assumed (incorrectly) to be just another way of obtaining the reasons for a decision, or complaining about a decision, and this was seen as superfluous and pointless as it would not change the decision.
- There was a perceived risk of upsetting one's relationship with the Panel Executive.
- Because of this risk, if a party participated in a post-mortem, they would need to be so guarded in their comments that the process would not be fruitful.



- Players needed to move on to other cases, are goal oriented and post mortems have no influence on the outcomes.
- ] If a party felt really aggrieved by process issues, they would take it to court rather than to a post mortem.
- Advisers (legal and banking) do not get paid to deal with post mortems, only live matters.
- Regulators felt they had other liaison avenues at which to discuss process issues, and generally did not need a case specific post mortem on process matters.

The following comments illustrate the general feeling about post mortems

"Post mortems can often just add to the frustration... Also, the Panel is in such a powerful position, it doesn't pay anyone to go to a post mortem and tell the Executive they've done a terrible job. You just can't do that because you might be there next week and want them to help you on something. It's very political as well, so people are pulling their punches."

"I can think of one post-mortem that I participated in, and we did make some comments, but directed more to process matters. Post-mortems can be useful in process matters. But they're pretty useless as far as substance (is concerned). People know they can't change the outcome. But invariably, when they say they're just complaining about this process, what they're really complaining about is the result. It would be very interesting to see how often you had winners complain about the process . . . and if all you ever get are losers complaining about the process, you wonder how valuable that post-mortem is."

## **6.10.3 Demand for Post Mortems**

For all of the above reasons, there was little or no demand for post mortems. One or two people said it was good to know they are offered, and one said that his party should have gone to the Panel for a post mortem because there was a procedural issue they wanted to clear up. This showed a weak latent demand.

"It would have been good in hindsight, but we just wanted to move on..."

One of the investment bankers said a post mortem had been discussed by the Panel Executive in two matters to which they had been a party, but in neither case had a post mortem occurred. He assumed that the lawyers just dealt with post mortem issues informally with the Executive. He felt that post mortems may have been useful:



"People could ask, while things were fresh in their minds – 'Why did you ask all those silly questions that had nothing to do with the issue at hand?"

## **6.10.4 Suggested Alternatives to Post Mortems**

Several lawyers volunteered that an informal chat with the Panel Executive was a better option, and one that had been used.

"I might give them some soft feedback. ...in dealing with the Panel your relationship with George and Nigel<sup>15</sup> is critical as a practitioner, so to stay on their good side is really important. ...your own credibility is vital. If you can explain to them, this is what we think, and you guys are doing a great job. ... and then when you put your submission in a month later, they say – oh, he knows what he's talking about. ... even if that's not how they react, it's a natural thing for someone on the outside to think. .. if you talk to George and Nigel they say – it's not our decision; it's nothing to do with us, it's the 3 Panel members, we don't control them. .. but it would be a pretty brave practitioner who would not kowtow in some respect to George and Nigel."

"I think (post mortems have) probably served their usefulness. I think there is room for a forum. There should be some forum where people can feel that they have had a chance to vent their spleen a bit if they feel they have been badly done by. And maybe the post mortem is as good a place for that as any .. But you could solve that problem informally by having the President of the Panel and one of the Executive always available to hear any complaints you have got. I am sure you can get to the same result (informally) without all that process."

Mr Nigel Morris – Panel Director, and Mr George Durbridge Panel Counsel.



## 6.11 Effectiveness and Outcomes

#### **6.11.1 Overall Effectiveness**

Apart from a few fund managers who appeared to know very little about the Panel and its activities, nearly all interviewees felt that the Panel had been effective in improving the speed of dispute resolution and reducing tactical litigation surrounding takeovers.

One respondent argued that reduction of tactical litigation was an objective of the legislation rather than an objective of the Panel, and as such, it was a necessary outcome of the legislation, rather than an outcome of Panel activities per se.

"The legislation says you can't go to court in relation to a takeover bid. The Panel has no role in reducing litigation. It would be different if the legislation said – you can only issue proceedings in court with Panel consent. ... you can take a broader picture and say – in order to reduce tactical litigation we need to have a decision making body which has credibility and people are happy to have their disputes decided by the Panel. Therefore they don't need the courts any more. But it's not open under the law."

## **6.11.2** Participants' Needs Met?

To a very large degree the needs of participants in any proceeding were met by the Panel, according to the vast majority of interviewees.

There were only a few interviewees who felt their needs or rights had been jeopardised by the proceedings or processes of the Panel, and even in these isolated cases, it was admitted that most of what the Panel does is done well.

There were two respondents who were more disgruntled than others in the sample, and while in both cases the decision had gone against them or against a party they were advising, a major driver of their dissatisfaction had been what they saw as an excessive length of time for the Panel to reach a decision (one month and two months respectively). One of these respondents felt that the Panel members and Executive did not understand enough about the workings of the stock market, and this had led to some poor decisions and reasons, and to some participants' needs not being met. He felt the Panel was ineffective because in his experience:

]	It was subservient to ASIC;
1	It took too long to make decisions:



] Some of its decisions were impractical. For example, a case where the Panel required a broker to offer shares back to any shareholder who had sold their shares in a certain period, was seen to be totally impractical, (and was not adhered to).

In contrast, another corporate respondent was very pleased with the fast process and favourable outcome for his company.

It should be noted that a number of lawyers commented that they would not necessarily agree with every decision made by the Panel, but overall they were satisfied with the effectiveness of the Panel.

In addition, as the journalists all remarked, there has been a lack of controversy surrounding the dealings of the Panel, and this indicated to them that the needs of participants were being adequately met.

## 6.11.3 Improving Quality of Disclosure to Target Companys' Shareholders

There was no question in most respondents' minds that the activities of the Panel had increased disclosure standards in cases to which the Panel had been exposed.

"Yes, the Panel's requests for better disclosure are always justified."

There were a few who felt that standards may simply have remained steady since the Panel had been operating.

"... it is not a content issue. I don't know that the Panel has made the content of disclosure documents better because I don't think it was bad to start with. But it has improved in terms of timeliness. I think there has been a willingness by the Panel to put documents in front of shareholders quickly."

"I think there is no doubt that they have addressed a number of practices where people have been misleading in the way they provide information. And the Panel has been effective in doing that because if there is something which is material and misleading you go to the Panel then you get an outcome. Usually you don't have to get to the end of the process. The other party will agree to some sort of correction or correcting material but that was equally the case with the courts."



## **6.11.4Improving Investor Confidence and Fairness to All Investors**

**Investor Confidence:** Most of the sample felt that institutional investors paid some attention to the Panel's findings and therefore had become more confident in the integrity of Australia's capital markets.

One banker/fund manager volunteered:

"Institutional investors like us do feel better served and more confident in exercising our proxy votes on takeovers because the Panel has been doing its job well."

"We as shareholders can vote or accept takeovers in a way that doesn't put undue pressure in terms of time to consider it or in terms of – if we don't accept the takeover the alternative will be worse. There have been takeovers launched (prior to the Panel) where the threat is – we're going to pillage and plunder this company unless you accept our takeover."

It should also be noted that some of the fund managers appeared not to be aware of Panel issues, and therefore did not have a view on this issue.

Several senior investment bankers and several lawyers held a contrary view, as shown in the following comments.

"Just because there is a Panel rather than a court I don't think investor confidence is any higher than it was before . . . Generally, most institutional investors regard Panel proceedings as ho-hum, let's get on with it, let's get the documents out, let's get an offer that we can accept into the market place . . . Most Panel applications don't have an effect on the outcome of takeovers. It's not a criticism of the Panel, it's just a fact of life. I don't think most [institutional] investors think, "Wow, thank God we have a Panel. Things would be terrible if we didn't have a Panel."

"I think you'd struggle to say it's lifted market standards . .The Panel's approach is to get bids back on track. I think there was a bit of a sense that some disclosure standards might have slipped back, because the worst thing that could happen to you, if you leave some thing out, the Panel will say – send something out that says what you should have said the first time. So I don't think it's really lifted disclosure standards. ... on the whole I would see it as a neutral effect (i.e. in terms of ensuring shareholders are informed)."

"I wouldn't say that's the role (of the Panel). There is a presumption there that (the model) was busted beforehand. I think that by and large people are getting pretty good documents (and always have) ... as someone who has been writing takeover documents for more than 20 years I don't approach them any differently because there is a Takeovers Panel than I did when there was a court."



"I think it is just a continuation of what the courts were doing in this area."

These interviewees, however, acknowledged that the Panel has had a positive overall effect in reducing "sharp legal tactics" and "heavy handed exploitation of legal loopholes".

Finally, many interviewees pointed out that private investors paid little attention to the Panel or to the details of individual takeover matters, preferring to take the advice of their financial adviser and/or the directors of target companies in which they held shares.

Fairness to All Investors: Most who commented on this said that all investors were now getting a fairer deal, through the efforts of the Panel. One of the journalists however, said that while he agreed with this view, the Panel should have the right to be proactive and able to intervene in takeovers they have not been invited to have a look at. He observed that New Zealand has such a scheme; and their Panel has this power.

**Short term target valuations**: One fund manager argued strongly that many takeovers still occurred where the takeover target was significantly under-valued because the market placed only a very short term value on the company.

"I'm worried about the way in which takeovers go on. There's almost a cabal of advisors, who universally focus on a valuation method that looks at the next two to three years. The process takes an unfair short term view, whereas a lot of investors will take a long term view of a company. ...for example, Fosters sold Leisure & Health (sic) on a market multiple and didn't look at the strategic value of the company. ... Depending on the company, it might make more sense to take a five to ten year approach. The Panel has never challenged this approach. The people assessing the value have a strong interest in a short term approach, and we'd like to see the Panel take some leadership in this area."

### 6.11.5 Overall Market Standards

As to whether overall market standards had improved, again, most people who commented on this said that overall standards of disclosure in takeovers had improved, since:

Bidders did not want to be subject to disputation and Panel involvement, with associated costs and potential delays;



- Panel members and legal or banking advisers involved as parties to a Panel proceeding were often said to have been sources of advice to other professionals in their firms about the likely stance the Panel would take if a particular takeover documentation was being scrutinised by a Panel. This was thought to be a key driver in raising market standards.
- There was thought also to be a positive effect at the small end of town, with the advisor professionals servicing smaller companies also watching Panel outcomes and Guidance Notes to avoid potential problems.

"Participants and practitioners certainly know the Panel exists and what it will be expecting in the way of disclosure. Also the parties do not want to be named in the media as having to provide additional information or to have unacceptable circumstances declared, so yes.. fairness has increased..."

"There probably is a halo effect – that is, the Panel's actions in takeovers that go to submissions and proceedings probably have had a more general effect on raising market standards."

"Panel members who are not on a particular case, are very conscious of the standards needed to satisfy the Panel on their case, so this affects what they advise their clients."

"Their actions in disputes have helped fairness in those cases, but their guidance notes and the threat of proceedings have been effective across all takeovers, I would guess."

"In the takeover market generally, the Panel has undoubtedly had a positive impact. For example, anything we do here (in investment banking deals) regarding a takeover, we will try to consider what the Panel would say and do about our actions and disclosure approach. I am sure that behaviour patterns have been changed for the better...

Personally, I am mindful that if a matter I am dealing in went to a Panel, they would have a very sharp commercial person (or two) on the Panel, and you can't fool them. I know, I was there myself a few years ago."

"I think (it has had an effect on the standards in all takeovers). I think they send clear signals to the market about what's acceptable and what's not. To give it an illustration ... the recent decision concerning Sydney Gas will send clear signals in the market about the need for good quality disclosure in bidder statements... without being too prescriptive or pedantic."



"Although we don't operate at the small end of the market, I can say the Panel has improved market standards there . . . bidders and targets keep themselves more in line . . . and targets can get lower cost resolutions and a fast turnaround . . . in the old days they would have had to hire lawyers at [for the courts] great cost ..."

One investment banker with a lot of experience with the Panel, whilst still positive about the Panel's effectiveness, felt it was little more effective on improving market standards than the court system it replaced.

"You can argue about that . . . there have been about 150 applications to the Panel in the last 5 years . . . about 50% or thereabouts have been on disclosure issues . . . and that was the same before in the courts . . . Has it improved? . . . In some respects it probably has . . . Every time the Panel reaches a decision on a disclosure issue that has more general application, then yes it has, but so did the courts before it . . . I think gradually disclosure is enhanced . . . Yes, but not dramatically . . . If they had improved it dramatically you wouldn't have 150 applications. . . . Overall, I think you'd give a tick . . . but this is subjective, people are always going to take different views . . ."

**Summary comment**: One participant summed up a number of issues with the following conclusion.

"I think the Panel will keep going and it will get more and more power. Currently we've got legislation in Chapter 6 and we've got this overlay of Panel stuff which is slowly getting into focus. ..gradually over time you can see what it is. In the next 5 -10 years we'll end up with a more detailed sense of policy positions from the Panel ...and I think at that point we'll get rid of the legislative rules and just have a set of Panel rules. .. which is the London model."



# 6.12 Views on the Panel's Hypotheses

The Takeovers Panel had four hypotheses at the commencement of this research, which were tested during interviews. Respondents were encouraged to explain why they agreed or disagreed with each of them. Their comments about each are now provided.

## 6.12.1 Hypothesis One - Panel is Resolving Disputes Instead of Focusing on Standards

The first hypothesis read as follows.

**Hypothesis One**: An early criticism was that the Panel focused too much on circumstances of dispute resolution, rather than on acting as an arbitrator, and looking at the effects of a decision on market standards.

**Most rejected this hypothesis**: Many respondents said that it was part of the Panel's responsibility to end disputes quickly and part of this involved "brokering a resolution". A few felt that the Panel was not so actively brokering a solution in the last few years, and thus the hypothesis was no longer true.

"The Panel is not a participant so much now. They are focussing properly on arbitrating and market standards of disclosure, so it has improved on this."

In any event, no respondents felt the Panel was compromising on market standards whenever it had been pursuing dispute resolution.

## 6.12.2 Hypothesis Two – Compliance Quality Has Fallen; Panel is Less Punitive

This hypothesis was worded as follows.

**Hypothesis Two**: There is a view that the quality of compliance is not as good as it used to be because the Panel is insufficiently punitive compared with previous court actions (and being seen as punitive is important in order to scare the rest of the market into appropriate behaviour).

**Majority disagreed**: The main punitive elements in the current system were seen to be the professional embarrassment which a legal and/or investment banking adviser to a party involved in a dispute would have to endure, if unacceptable circumstances were declared against their client. It was argued by many interviewees that this alone had led to a high degree of compliance in disclosure associated with takeover bids.



As discussed previously, one respondent argued that a declaration of unacceptable circumstances was not a deterrent to "extremely aggressive corporations or extremely aggressive lawyers who don't care what anyone thinks of them."

Against this, some interviewees argued that bid documents could be deficient in disclosure, occasioning a request for supplementary information disclosure (amended bid documents) and that this kind of event rarely upset the timing of a takeover bid. However, the majority felt that, again, the advisors to the bidder were severely embarrassed when this kind of thing occurred, and also that the timing of a bid process could be jeopardised by any such amendment requirements. In addition reissuing of amended documents was seen as a very costly business. Thus, they strive to comply with the law on disclosure in all bid documents.

One respondent argued that the Panel didn't preclude the possibility of legal action if a party believed there had been a breach of the Corporations Act, and therefore the question of whether the Panel was sufficiently punitive was not really relevant.

"If corporate advisors end up with poor outcomes for their clients because the Panel rules that course of action to be unacceptable or makes it ineffective that carries its own punishment in a sense.. Ultimately they're being paid to get an outcome and they've been ineffective in getting that outcome because they've tried to go down an inappropriate route. There's a certain self correcting mechanism there. If you try to do the wrong thing and you're stopped, it's not great for your corporate reputation. It doesn't help you get the next job....but for more serious breaches the courts are the more appropriate level."

Thus, overall, the hypothesis was rejected by the sample of participants in this research.

"The Panel has been no less punitive than the courts would be. Their unacceptable circumstances power is sufficiently punitive, and requiring additional information is costly in dollars and time."

"Look, it's about executing a transaction for my client. I want speedy resolution. Time is of the essence. AND, if I was to get unacceptable circumstances declared, this would be a disaster to my reputation, so I think that is well and truly enough threat of punishment."

"I don't think the courts were punitive in their approach anyway... It would really concern me if the Panel was to adopt a punitive approach to exercise their jurisdiction. I don't think they can do it anyway."



## 6.12.3 Hypothesis Three – Panel is Too Bidder Friendly

The third hypothesis was as follows.

**Hypothesis Three**: There is a view that the Panel is too "bidder friendly" in that if a bidder does not provide enough information in its disclosure, the bid process continues while the issue is being addressed. This can mean there is less incentive for compliance.

**Some agreement**: Several respondents did have this view. An investment banker said that not only is the Panel bidder friendly, but it also should be, in the sense that it is meant to bring deals to the table that a more litigious system would have prevented. Another investment banker felt that the Panel had swung the pendulum too far in favour of bidders.

"Targets are learning that you don't go to the Panel if you need assistance . . . this is an emerging view . . . Before the Panel, everyone went to court and that slowed things down . . . now under the Panel the pendulum has swung to the other extreme . .

[Interviewer: "What would you need to see for you believe the Panel is not too bidder friendly? For example, would you like it to stop the bid timetable?"]

In some cases that would be appropriate, like in Fosters-Southcorp . . . but in other cases other measures would be needed . . . there is no one answer . . . I would just like to see the Panel be more willing to do things like that ..."

A number of lawyers felt that that the Panel was probably more bidder friendly than target friendly, but this was inevitable because:

]	A lot of the members of the Panel make their money from takeover bids, a	and	are
	pro takeover;		

Ī	The	leaisla	ation	is	pro	takeover
		.09.0.0			ρ. υ	

- The prevailing view in the market is that expressed by investment bankers that takeovers are good. Papers are commissioned and reports prepared saying how wonderful takeovers are; how they keep management on their toes. The proposition is put that takeovers are adding to the performance of the Australian economy.
- It was part of the Panel mandate to stop tactical litigation, and by doing this it was seen to be bidder friendly.



"It is bid friendly, that is to say, it does not want to disrupt the process. Its mandate was to put a stop to tactical litigation and it has been largely successful in doing that and successful in keeping bids on the rails ... I think (the perception of bidder friendliness) flows from the fact that most applications in a contested bid are run by the target...complaining about the conduct of the bidder."

- Going back seven years, court litigation was something that scared people off making takeover bids in Australia because they might get litigated and stuck in court for a long time.
- Undertaking a hostile scrip bid under the court system was fraught with difficulty because participants would pore through everything and have discovery and an adverse outcome was likely.

These respondents concluded that these issues were not necessarily a criticism of the Panel.

"Under the Panel system – the Panel likes takeovers and they want shareholders to make a decision. It's easy to criticise them for being pro bidder. On the whole I think that's just their function."

Another lawyer saw this as a technical issue that had not been resolved.

"There is no cessation of trading and this is part of the issue. From the time of application to decision to close, the market doesn't know what's going on, so there is trading in shares based on defective material. They don't ever really address that."

Many rejected the hypothesis: The majority rejected this hypothesis on the basis that:

- There were significant penalties to the bidder team if insufficient disclosure was made, including potential delays while amended bid documents were prepared, additional costs involved, and highly public professional embarrassment of the advisers.
- Targets were equally treated in this regard.
- A key objective of the Panel was to be prompt and commercial in its outcomes, and this included not unduly disrupting bids.
- The bid timetables usually allowed enough time for takeover participants to issue revised disclosures without materially altering timetables.



- If a bid was ultimately deficient in the eyes of the market, then it would be unsuccessful, provided that all shareholders had full and appropriate information.
- The Panel was also seen as facilitating or at least not blocking an effective "auction" or counter bidding process by third and fourth parties. Thus, it was not particularly bidder friendly to the first bidder in a takeover matter.

"If the Panel was too bidder friendly, you would have targets saying so loudly, and very few do that. If you proceed with a flawed bidder's statement, there is a huge risk – so the bidder will always hold off issuing it until they are sure the risk is eliminated."

"Look, in Sydney Gas, the Panel made them replace the entire bid document. And in my mind, the disclosure shortfall was not blatant. That shows they were not too bidder friendly there... probably shows they are also a bit inconsistent..."

"No, I don't see this. No-one has ever suggested this or anything like this to me. I have not heard this at all. And I don't see it being the case myself. If there is a complaint, it will get appropriately thorough but timely consideration by a Panel, and bids found wanting for disclosure will be stopped and/or are remedied to a good and appropriate standard."

"I just don't accept the premise of this argument. There's been a couple of cases with a cash bid where the companies being bid for have tried to use the argument that they were not being told enough about the bidders intentions after the bid, when it's a cash bid. If their shareholders want to accept that cash bid they should be able to and they shouldn't be able to use those sort of technical arguments to shut the whole process down. ...I've never seen a situation where the bidder has genuinely come up with adequate information and shareholders have been forced to take a decision with insufficient information."

One respondent argued that the Panel was sometimes seen to be too bidder friendly relative to the old court system, although he personally rejected this viewpoint, arguing that the courts had in the past been "anti bidder".

"You get a lot of complaints from targets' lawyers that the Panel is biased against targets, I don't think that's right but I can see if your view was slanted by the way things were in the 80's or 90's - the first thing a judge would do would be to say this is happening too quickly; lets just slap a injunction on the whole thing and documents can sit there in the fridge while I take a leisurely stroll through the authorities. If you're from that environment, you can excuse people for asserting that the Panel is pro bidder and anti target, whereas I think the truth is the courts were anti bidder and the Panel has corrected the balance."



A number of interviewees concluded that the Panel is in a sense pro-bidder, but that this is appropriate and part of its charter. It does not mean the Panel should be <u>too</u> bidder friendly, however.

"They are perceived in the market as being pro-offer, or bidder friendly. And I think that is a commercial position to be in because ultimately the shareholders will decide. That's the ultimate commerciality: if target shareholders are fully informed, they will decide. Again, this comes back to the Panel's first objective—to put these decisions in the hands of fully informed shareholders—instead of regulating these matters."

"There's no doubt about it that [member of Panel Executive] is determined to allow the [takeover] process to continue with the least amount of interruption as possible. Too bidder friendly? No, I wouldn't say so . . . I don't see a prejudice in favour of bidders or targets particularly . . . I think they have the balance about right in that context."

"One of the objectives of the Panel was to get bidder documents into target shareholders as quickly as possible and in as good a form as possible. That's what that whole timeliness thing is about. So there is something of an embedded bias in what it is being asked to do. But I don't think they have got the balance wrong."

## 6.12.4 Hypothesis Four - Tactical Litigation Has Reduced

**Hypothesis Four**: There is a view that the Panel has been successful in cutting down the effects of tactical litigation.

**Most agreed**: Overall, this hypothesis was thought to be true. Comments in earlier sections of the report also deal with this in some detail.

In addition, some of the discussion was centred around whether or not Panel applications were less tactical than the prior court proceedings. Some argued that matters were less tactical now, since the Panel took a commercial view based on broad principles.

"There is a sense you better have a substantive argument. There is no point going up there and running a technical argument which you used to be able to run with a court. The court was very —' it doesn't comply with section 6.2, a, b 1 and 1.' The Panel is kind of 'maybe it doesn't but on the whole what's your point? How are people being less informed or badly informed or wrongly informed?"



However, it was also noted that several respondents thought that the Panel had been unsuccessful in preventing its processes being used as stalling tactics by bidders (or targets) in certain cases.

"There will always be some tactical use of proceedings. I have had a few where we have looked at it. But I must say that it's more difficult to make a tactical argument now because you know the Panel is going to look for the substantive issue."

"...this is not a comment on the Panel process more broadly, but I am not sure that they were completely successful in deflecting issues from a bidder that felt itself at a disadvantage and was seeking to slow the process down. They weren't 100 percent successful there, we had a couple of examples of issues being raised by one bidder through the Panel that they clearly felt they had to consider but ... from the target's perspective it seemed to be a little bit of time wasting ... the bidder was potentially looking for some further information that did not actually go to value."

One person also pointed out that because the Panel's rulings are not consistent, they tend not to set a firm precedent, leaving open opportunities for technical and/or tactical argument.

A small number of people argued that because making an application is relatively cheap (these respondents cited the costs as being \$20,000 to \$30,000 per application including application fee and legal fees), and unsuccessful plaintiffs are not required to pay the other party's legal costs, there have been a substantial number of applications as a result, and this is evidence that no reduction in tactical litigation has effectively occurred. This trend was seen by one person as being aided by the Panel's reluctance to screen out low quality applications.

"One hundred and fifty three applications in five years is more than I can remember under the Courts... Before, it was quite an endeavour to get into the courts, and it cost money... Whereas sending an Application off to the Panel is half a morning's work.

And that's why I think it's so popular amongst the small companies, the smaller bids."

So while the majority supported the hypothesis, there was a small number of stakeholders arguing that Panel processes were both fairly frequent and not completely free of tactical "abuse".

Several lawyers felt that the Panel's goal should be to reduce tactical Panel applications, since it had no direct responsibility to reduce court litigation.



"The Panel has no role in reducing litigation. It would be different if the legislation said — you can only issue proceedings in court with Panel consent. ...you can take a broader picture and say — in order to reduce tactical litigation we need to have a decision making body which has credibility and people are happy to have their disputes decided by the Panel. Therefore they don't need the courts any more. But it's not open under the law. ... So, the Panel objective should be — to reduce tactical Panel applications and their associated costs in takeovers."



## 6.13 Takeovers Panel Executive

## **6.13.1 Reputation of Executive**

to have them."

Well known, accessible and approachable: Stakeholders commented that the Director (Nigel Morris) and Counsel (George Durbridge) are both extremely well known in the marketplace, at least among the adviser community (lawyers and investment bankers in particular). Being well known and respected was important, according to stakeholders, because it meant that they were accessible to those who may require guidance on a matter before making an application for a proceeding, and also to engender confidence in dealings associated with an actual proceeding.

"Some institutions say, 'I just hate working with them' when it comes to regulators. That simply isn't the case with the Panel . . .they are commercial and accessible."

**High quality professionals:** The Panel Executive team was seen as high quality. By this stakeholders meant that the Executive was:

Manufacturate describes about the class and about tales assessed

J	very knowledgeable about the law and about takeovers,
]	Commercially savvy and practical;
]	Of impeccable integrity;
]	Extremely hard working, timely and responsive to formal and informal matters that were put to them.
"	. They really are very good. It is a pretty small group of people. They are
ex	perienced. At some stage they will have to start being turned over otherwise they will
be	defending the history rather than getting on with the job, but the two main players in

"My sense is that the Executive... comprises largely of secondees and it is a very small group. It does an outstanding job of putting material together for, the Panel members. Convening the meetings and getting the issues heard - as I say, our experience was a really good one."

the Executive are really very good ... people with tremendous integrity and we are lucky



"Very communicative, very helpful. Both Nigel and George make themselves available at all times of the day and night... George probably more than Nigel has fixed views on things, probably some prejudices that come out in some of the considerations... Overall they've done a bloody good job, they work unbelievably hard. They've done a great job in very difficult circumstances. I give them a tick."

"Frankly George is a guru and I don't think you would find anyone who would demur from that view, and I think among the legal fraternity he commands almost universal respect and his ideally placed for that role. Nigel - he's such a hard worker and I think everyone respects his sheer tenacity. ...I suspect for their own physical and mental health they could use an additional pair of hands up there in some capacity or another particularly when it's busy, but really at least from my part I could not find a bad word to say about any of the personnel up there."

There was a small minority of respondents (none of whom were involved in actual cases) who felt that the Director should have higher standing in the legal profession than the current incumbent. And these respondents also commented that the Executive currently does a very fine job indeed.

#### **6.13.2**Effectiveness of Executive

Effective: Given its resources, the Executive was seen to be extremely effective.

**Too powerful:** Some stakeholders expressed reservations surrounding the power of the Executive, given the part-time peer model of the Panel. It was fairly widely felt by those close to the Panel, that the Executive sometimes effectively channelled Panel members into a decision or a set of logic, rather than the Panellists using first principles to determine the course of a proceeding.

"They need to be cautious that they don't stray into the decision making are ... I would not say this was out of hand or a problem in any way, but they need to watch out for this tendency and curb it..."

This concern was associated with the Executive taking sides in a matter, but this element was only mentioned by one or two parties who had experienced an adverse outcome from the Panel.

"Our perspective was that [a member of the executive] was not impartial, that he wanted ASIC's involvement and he assisted ASIC as much as possible (in our case)..."

Others pointed out that this apparently powerful position of the Executive is mitigated by:

Panel members pushing back on the Executive.



The high calibre of the Executive (namely Nigel and George).

This raised the issue of succession and the future – many said the system worked well at present because of the quality of the top three people (including the President), and that if different people were in the same roles in the future, the model may prove to be inadequate.

**Suspicious**: One respondent (a Panel member) felt that the Executive often saw evil intent where there was none, and that this could inhibit the process in some cases.

"One of the criticisms that my fellow partners here would make is that they are always looking for .... the evil intent in everything. You don't have to read evil intent into everything. Just look at the facts. Take it at face value. Work out what is important to make the decision. You don't need to fight for the cause. And often you see Panel members hosing down [members of Panel Executive] on those sorts of points."

#### **6.13.3 Structural Issues**

The interviews showed that several issues surrounding the Executive were of concern to stakeholders. These included:

**Limited resources:** There were quite a few concerns expressed about the small number of people in the Executive, and their high associated workloads at certain times when takeover activity was high.

"I think they are understaffed. They have at times had to work people unduly hard. I'm a great friend of the Executive, I'm a great friend of [member of Panel Executive], I'm a great fan of [member of Panel Executive]. My only worry is they carry a heavy burden. Now, partly that's inevitable because takeovers are time critical . . . But it would be nice to think that the Panel could get more resources from time to time, if they were needed. I know that's a funding issue, and it's difficult. That's easier said than done because the kind of people you need for that job have to be highly skilled, bright, quick. Very bright and skilled people working in the area of takeovers are usually working for law firms and investment banks and making a lot of money."

**Secondees policy:** The policy of using secondees from Australian law firms was seen as successful, as far as it was known. Only a minority of interviewees commented on this topic, due to time constraints and a lack of knowledge about it.



"It has been very successful. It is a great way to give young lawyers exposure. It is a great way for the Panel to kind of build relationships with the major firms. It is a great way to let osmosis do its work in terms of how the Panel wants people to play the game. It's a great learning tool in terms of developing young lawyers to understand the area. And it gives the Panel access to people that frankly they would never be able to afford."

Several commented that if the secondee policy could be broadened a little, for example to include staff from investment banks, it could assist the work of the Executive.

"If you could broaden this, it would be good, but there is nothing wrong with the current Executive team, that I know of."

"Law firms and investment banks need to be more proactive in placing people in the Panel administration area. Also, ASIC should have executive exchange programs with the Panel... it would serve both organisations well."

"If the accountants and the investment banks were as interested in promoting the industry as the lawyers are, the Panel would be better served. They make a lot of noise about it. ... I think the Panel would be well served to have a couple of (that) kind of people on it."

Others, including investment bankers, felt it may be difficult to recruit investment bankers into the Panel Executive, from the perspective of attracting them, and also because it could cause suspicion of bias.

"(It would be) difficult to entice investment bankers into the Executive... they make so much money doing what they do, and would be reluctant to join the secretariat. This (is why) the UK model would be hard to implement here, or would result in second rung investment bankers volunteering for full time role in the Panel... I would support attempts to get secondees from investment banking, but I am not hopeful that any would be forthcoming... If I was asked in here, I would say to the Panel — 'Sorry, I have no spare staff for this at present'..."

"I know from the law firms' point of view they [secondments] are generally regarded as a positive for them in terms of getting access to how the Panel operates on a day-to-day basis. It probably wouldn't be a bad idea to open it up to investment banks as well. I don't know how difficult it is to find people from the law firms, whether there are law firms falling all over themselves to give them someone for six months or not . . . We here [an investment bank] would probably have difficulty in finding a body, and it might be harder to justify . . . There are a smaller number of law firms involved in M&A, so their M&A departments would be a bit larger..."



"... I think it could be quite positive ... to get different perspectives on an issue rather than just a legal perspective which is what a secondee from a law firm would bring. I'm not quite sure what the secondees do, what role they play. Any access to that sort of body would be useful to both the organization seconding the person and the person himself and the Panel."

Only two people were against the idea altogether.

"No. The Panel Executive is an interpretation of law . . . an interpretation of principles type process. The commerciality that is otherwise required comes in at the sitting Panel by virtue of having bankers, business people or directors there. I have seen on a number of occasions bankers using their role on the Panel as marketing for themselves, and there are a couple of classic examples of (bankers) who claim greater knowledge of Panel proceedings or Panel thinking in the market than would otherwise be realistic. People in those circumstances have had tendencies to brief their internal teams as to likely Panel direction prior to the Panel considering that direction. That is a very, very dangerous thing if you put [investment banking] secondees into the Executive—that's only going to get worse. The fact that it's happening now at the Panel level is a necessary evil because the Panel are the guys who are considering these types of issues and to some degree they need to consult with their peers to get other views. So, put an [investment banking] executive in there? No, not in my mind."

"Not a good idea . . . I don't think you need to rotate investment bankers through the Panel Executive to educate them on valuations . . . The Executive can easily have someone working there who understands valuations . . . If the Panel Executive was looking for that skill, it would alleviate concerns around conflicts and other issues. Are you going to rotate around every investment bank? Who are you going to go to first? It will naturally cause suspicion in the market--I would have thought that if the Panel needed that skill set on the Executive they should just hire someone into the Executive."

Overall, stakeholders felt that while having investment banking staff as secondees was a good idea, the current secondee policy was probably working, so the need to change it in any way was not strongly felt.

**Expansion of Executive role:** As already discussed in 6.6.4, 6.6.5 and 6.6.6, a small number of stakeholders recommended the Panel should consider the UK model from the perspective of handling most disputes using full time Panel members who would be part of the Executive team. As previously reported, the logic here was that:

This would avoid the excessive power that is held by the current (micro) Executive team, since secretarial duties would then be done by Executive Panel members.



- ] Would provide greater decision consistency as fewer full-time Panellists would be involved than in the current part time model, and a permanent Panel chairman (common to all Panels) may be possible.
- Only matters that went to appeal would then be heard by the "external peer Panel".

As also reported earlier, the majority did not agree that this solution was practical or preferable in the Australian market. They thought the current model was working very well and should not be changed.

Succession planning: There was some concern about succession planning.

"I think they are fantastic....The only criticism I have of the Panel is there is a need for a long term succession plan and I don't see it. And I don't believe I know what the answer to that problem is. But is has got to be something that is started to be thought about."

**Poor communications facilities**: A few raised concerns about technical problems experienced in communications with the Panel Executive.

"The only serious complaint I have to direct against the Panel is that they are constantly let down by their technology. We have had so many problems some of them annoying; some of them with real substantive damage from emails taking in some cases an hour in other cases 12 hours to get to us or for us to get to them. I know it's not the fault of the Panel's personnel, it's all routed through the Attorney General's Department (sic). ... there is no reason in this day and age that the Panel should be put in the position where it has to ring people to chase emails, or that I have to ring someone at Treasury to get an email released because it was more than 500kb. We have had one serious and embarrassing email failure from the Panel to us where our client learnt of something that had been said to the press by the other side and we hadn't rung them to tell them what the decision was because we didn't know because it hadn't been received ...the Panel was profusely apologetic."

**Executive priorities:** There were several issues that were mentioned by a minority of respondents, as requiring more attention by the Executive, including liaison and post mortem activity, more rigorous attention to managing conflicts of interest, and greater attention to policy development.

Liaison and post mortem activity: There were a few calls for more liaison activity, possibly associated with a broader mode of tackling post mortems (including explanations of decision reasons rather than just process issues) and policy development.



"The Panel is obviously very busy and there is a lot happening. . . I think there probably could be more liaison with market participants around emerging new practices and informal debate and discussion . . . and management of post-mortems once matters have been resolved so that you just don't understand the outcome, but you also understand how the various arguments were weighed during the course of the decision making. So I think there's more scope for that, and it comes down to time and resources."

More rigorous management of conflicts of interest: While it was widely felt that the Panel currently managed conflicts of interest very well, as reported earlier, there were nonetheless calls for a more formal process than is currently the case, because of expectations of much greater difficulties in identifying conflicts in the future.

"In an era where you got a lot of global investment banks, who might be advising, but not financing, or not advising and financing, who may have retainers or not, the issue of conflicts are no longer quite as black-and-white. This is not a public matter just yet. But a greater kind of internal robustness in the decision making around conflicts of interest would be worthwhile..."

Policy development: A number of interviewees recommended that the Executive should develop more guidelines and policies, in order to improve market education, and to continue to minimise inconsistencies in decision making. Ways in which it was suggested this could be done included more liaison workshops (whether with Panel members only, or with a wide group of stakeholders) and by expanding the Executive staff compliment (requiring a larger budget).

"It is important for the Panel to anticipate what issues will be coming before it, if they can. They largely do that within the Panel body during Panel Days when they've got lots of people from other firms there. But I think doing that would be quite good [think in advance about issues] otherwise you get three people suddenly grappling with a new issue and they make a decision which is one which not everyone in the Panel body would have supported . . . Panel Days typically occur 3 or 4 times a year (and are) for Panel members only - to discuss decisions and approaches. (They could also have) forums involving a wider group of stakeholders to make contributions to that process of looking forward. This forum can take place once a year, and (could) be linked to Panel Days."



# 6.14 Panel's Relationships with Stakeholders

Because the Panel operates in a complex legal and regulatory environment, success as an organisation and as a public regulator depends to some extent on the quality of its relations with various stakeholders. It was therefore considered desirable to probe perceptions of how well the Panel manages its various relationships with its various stakeholders including:

]	Other regulators (especially ASIC);
]	Market participants (lawyers, corporations, investment bankers) - openness of process, consultation on rules and policies, publication of policies, etc;
]	Courts;
]	Panel members (achieving a single view that can be accepted by all);
]	Other stakeholders (brokers, shareholder associations, journalists).
	nough little interview time was generally available to discuss this topic, the following

Known liaison activity appropriate: Overall, interviewees thought that the Panel interacted with its stakeholders adequately. The main forms of liaison activity mentioned were the annual dinner, and occasional luncheons put on by the President of the Panel. Lawyers, investment bankers and others commented that these liaison activities were very worthwhile. They served to communicate the quality of Panel members, facilitated communications by making stakeholders aware of Panel members and Executive staff, and provided a forum for discussing policies and processes of the Panel.

"These Takeovers Panel lunches and so on are good, because they serve to remind practitioners how the Panel thinks about certain issues, and it promotes dialogue about those issues."

Stakeholder organisations such as the ASA and ASIC thought that the Panel Executive communicated well with them and involved them appropriately in policy development.



(A.C.N. 005 428 268) (A.B.N. 63 005 428 268)

**ASIC Influence:** One interviewee felt quite strongly that the Panel had been far too sympathetic to ASIC in at least one matter several years ago. The respondent did not see ASIC as just another applicant. Since ASIC was a regulatory body, in the respondent's view if ASIC had an issue with a takeover matter, they should pursue it under their own powers under the Act, and not via the Panel.

**Limited resources:** Insufficient funding from Treasury resulted in limited resources of the Executive, which in turn impacted the Panel's ability to undertake a lot of liaison activity. This was in contrast to the Executive for the UK Panel was much larger, although they also had a much larger industry.

"This is the problem...there are too few people on the Executive...it's just hopelessly inadequate, in my view."

Incomplete awareness of the Panel: Some respondents who knew little about the Panel (e.g., some of the fund manager interviewees) felt that the Panel needed to communicate collectively to the broader business community. In two cases, the respondents felt that if they had known more about the Panel, they may have made application to the Panel in several takeovers in which they had been an interested party.

"The only criticism I have ...of the Takeovers Panel is ... their product and their role is not sufficiently well understood and not sufficiently marketed to the community... Quite senior people in the acquisition community (still) don't fully understand the facility it can offer and the benefits it can offer."

**Avoiding "exclusive clique" label:** On a broader level, some of the Panel members commented that the Panel needed to ensure that it is not perceived as an exclusive collection of 'insiders' with the inference of some kind of advantage over non-Panel members when it comes to disputes.

"There is a sense of those who are Panel members and work in this area have more inside knowledge of what the Panel is about."

"There is a Panel way of thinking, that most people on the Panel have...and the detractors for the Panel are those outside of the Panel. That itself is something that could be managed much better than we do."

**Maintaining standards of behaviour during proceedings:** One respondent praised the Panel Executive for taking the trouble to chastise them for aggressive behaviour during a proceeding.



(A.C.N. 005 428 268) (A.B.N. 63 005 428 268)

"One thing I would give them credit for is that they do take a little bit of a role in monitoring participants' behaviour in takeovers. Like in "D" (matter name) they thought that we kind of spat the dummy . . . we got way too aggro with everybody . . . they took us all aside afterwards . . . when the gloves came off too much, it wasn't exactly the best reflection on everybody . . . they said, 'guys, we need to manage a few things' . . . so they set the rules straight . . . they didn't want any Panel campaigns run through the press, which I think is a good thing . . . You know, they took that holistic view about how the whole industry operates . . . and I think that is good."

Achieving a single view from Panel members: This was seen as a key strength of the Panel. However, many interviewees observed, as discussed earlier, that the Panel Executive sometimes played a key role in leading Panellists to a decision, and this needed to be carefully managed so that the Executive were not over-ruling Panellists.

"...(They do achieve a common position) very well. I'm surprised. For all those egos and all those people that are frequently against each other in various circumstances..."

In summary, the Panel was seen as limited in its resources, and thus could not undertake very much liaison or market communication activity. However, it appeared to be managing its key stakeholder relationships very well, with most key stakeholder groups very satisfied with their relations with the Panel.



## 7. APPENDICES

## 7.1 Appendix A: Discussion Guide

# Explain privacy issues and research purpose:

We have been asked by the Takeover Panel to undertake research to provide market feedback on its performance, in order to review and improve procedures and outputs. In order to do this, we are interviewing various stakeholders, including lawyers, regulators, institutional investors, investment bankers, brokers, corporations, and journalists.

The information we obtain in this interview will not be attributed to your organisation; it will be aggregated with information collected from other stakeholders. We are members of the Australian Market and Social Research Society and in keeping all information provided confidential are bound by the Society's Code of Conduct and the AMSRS Privacy Principles.

### 1. Respondent and Organisation Background

1	n	ta	ın	$\sim$	$\sim$	$\sim$	$\sim$ r	ın	.+1	$\sim$	$\sim$	$\sim$	٠.

- The respondent's role;
- The nature of the respondent's business;
- The type and level of contact the respondent's organisation has with the Takeovers Panel;
- The type and level of contact the respondent has with the Takeovers Panel;
- The most recent contact the respondent has had with the Panel (recent takeover matter, referral of information, etc)

## 2. Overview of Perceptions of the Takeover Panel

At an overview level, explore unprompted:

Respondents' perceptions of the objectives of the Panel.



Respondents' view of the main criteria the Panel should be evaluated against. Explore this from both a personal perspective and from the public interest perspective, and tease out any differences.

#### 3. Overall Performance

(Interviewer note: In this and later discussion, if assessment of performance is based on perceptions of whether facts were right, steer discussion to other factors which influenced overall assessment. Note that the facts in litigation are always in dispute, and thus perceptions of facts may cloud more fundamental issues in assessing overall process.)

Using **Card A** as a prompt, explore perceptions of the overall effectiveness of the Takeover Panel in fulfilling these roles.

- Which of these roles is the Panel achieving effectively?
- Which of these roles is the Panel not achieving effectively?
- What (if anything) could the Panel do to improve the way it fulfils its roles?

## 4. Experience with the Panel Before An Application

- Identify whether the respondent has ever contacted the Panel in order to make a general enquiry / discuss the merits of a case before an application.
- If yes, explore perceptions of this process (accessibility of Panel, willingness to discuss issue, usefulness of discussion, etc).

#### **Specific Aspects of the Panel**

#### 5. Panel Structure / Members

Explore perceptions of the composition of the Panel in terms of:

- Appropriate mix of expertise and experience across the Panel overall;
- Appropriate expertise and experience within specific Panels;
- Management of potential conflicts of interest;



- Advantages and disadvantages of having market participants sitting as Panel members (including quality of sitting Panel members, given conflict avoidance often precludes the most senior practitioners from Panel Reviews of the largest takeover disputes);
- Use of part time Panel members. In particular, explore reaction to the concept of a full time Panel President as opposed to the current part time position (this is an assessment of the position concept rather than of the actual President, Simon McKeon).

For respondents who express interest in Panel membership, probe

Selection process for Panel members – is the process appropriate?

Interviewer note: In Australia, Panel members are appointed because of their specific expertise and experience – wherever they may be employed. The UK model appoints representatives of institutions (e.g., stock exchange, industry associations), who are nominated as representatives of those specific organisations. We are interested in respondents' views of which model is more appropriate.

#### 6. Panel Processes

Explore perceptions of the Panel processes (See Card B as a prompt) including:

Overall comments on the process (eg Does it work? Is there a better way? Is the current process as described?)

# \*\* Information gathering

Explore perceptions of whether the Panel achieves an appropriate balance between:

- Timeliness
- Investigatory depth. Does the Panel gather sufficient depth of information; ie, is there sufficient discovery by the Panel?

In what ways (if any) could this balance be improved?

**Interviewer note:** This issue will be of particular interest to lawyers. Others may not be able to comment.

**Communications**: How effective is the Panel in keeping relevant parties "in the loop", for example:



		Ensuring parties have copies of all documents, including applications etc;
		Ensuring parties have appropriate information;
		Ensuring parties are kept apprised of the timetable;
		Ensuring parties are adequately notified of the Panel's decision and reasons for that decision.
]	Tii	meliness:
		Managing information flows from each party;
		Deadlines imposed on parties for information / responses;
		Reaching decisions and delivering reasons in a timely manner
]	Inf	formality and cost effectiveness:
		Is the process (again refer to <b>Card B</b> ) used by the Panel cost effective?
		Are Panel proceedings appropriately informal?
	pi m	nterviewer note: The Panel deliberately aims for informality in order to focus on rinciples and outcomes rather than process. It is also a means of ensuring that the nost senior people are willing to devote time to the Panel since a more formal rocess would be too onerous on Panellists.
		Does the respondent expect that the Glencore decision will have an averse effect on informality and cost effectiveness.
	oi a	<b>Interviewer note</b> : In the Glencore case, judge Emmett ruled that the Panel has any limited ability to rely on their expertise in making a decision and must conduct detailed consideration of circumstances - see attached article for further ackground on this.)
		<b>riew Processes</b> : Explore perceptions of the Review Panel process (points 7 and 8 rd B), including:
]	Do	pes the review process work effectively?
]	Do	pes the Panel accept appropriate matters for review?
]		o review processes provide parties with sufficient protection against incorrect cisions?



	Panel Reasons and Decisions: Explore perceptions of the Panel's reasons and cision explanations (point 10 on Card B). Prompt points include:
]	Are decisions and the rationale for the decision well explained?
]	Are decisions seen to be fair and reasonable?
]	Are decisions seen to be commercially focused?
]	Are orders seen to be practical and commercial?
]	Are the Panel's reasons written in a style which can be understood by those who were not part of the particular proceedings, and to people who are not lawyers?
]	Are decisions and reasons provided in a timely manner?
]	Is there consistency across cases in terms of decision making and policy?
]	Are Panel decisions sufficiently faithful to the Eggleston principles to allow predictability in cases where there is no prior Panel precedent decision or guidance?
]	Could the process of communicating decisions to parties and the market be improved? If so, how?
	Guidance Notes: Explore respondent's view of the Panel's Guidance Notes, luding perceptions of:
]	Usefulness of the Notes;
]	Whether the Notes cover appropriate areas;
]	Length and readability of Notes;
]	Should the Panel continue to publish Guidance Notes?
]	There have been some comments that the Panel has introduced new law by way of Guidance Notes – seen by those who raised the issue as a job for Parliament. Is this the respondents' perception? Is it a market perception? Is this a serious issue?



#### 10. Effectiveness and Outcomes

**	]	Verify the respondents position based on previous comments and challenge any consistencies in discussion.
	]	Are market participants needs properly served?
	]	Has the Panel been effective in:
		☐ Improving the quality of disclosure to target company shareholders;
		□ Increasing the confidence of investors in receiving reasonable and equal opportunities in takeovers.
	]	Have the Panel's decisions improved market standards for <u>all</u> takeovers (not just those takeovers where a dispute arises)? Explore respondent perceptions of what they understand by market standards. Then probe on:
		□ Fairness to all participants
		□ Facilitating an efficient, competitive and informed market.
		☐ More effectively putting decisions in the hands of shareholders
		☐ Improvements to the quality of bidder and target statements;
		☐ Reduction in likelihood of market participants manipulating issues.

## 11. Market Hypotheses

Provide respondent with the following issues to comment on. Encourage respondents to explain why they agree or disagree with each statement.

- An early criticism was that the Panel focused too much on circumstances of dispute resolution, rather than on acting as an arbitrator, and looking at the effects of a decision on market standards. Encourage respondents to comment on whether they think this is still the case.
- There is a view that the quality of compliance is not as good as it used to be because the Panel is insufficiently punitive compared with previous court actions (and being seen as punitive is important in order to scare the rest of the market into appropriate behaviour). Encourage respondents to comment on the relative importance of punitive action, and whether the respondent thinks the Panel approach is about right or not.



Interviewer note: If the respondent says that the approach used is not as good as "in the old days", probe for what they mean by "the old days". (Prior to the Takeovers Panel, state based Corporate Affairs Commissions had to approve and register takeover documents, and were not able to register documents unless they were satisfied that they complied with legislation; that is, they had an obligation to be satisfaction that documents complied. There is a view that standards started to slip when this was no longer required.)

- There is a view that the Panel is too "bidder friendly" in that if a bidder does not provide enough information in its disclosure, the bid process continues while the issue is being addressed. This can mean there is less incentive for compliance. Encourage respondents to comment on whether they agree or disagree with this statement and why.
- There is a view that the Panel has been successful in cutting down the effects of tactical litigation. Encourage respondents to comment on whether they agree or disagree with this statement and why. The alternative to the Panel is for takeover bids to be litigated in courts. Would respondents prefer this approach, and why?

#### 12. Assessment of Takeovers Panel Executive

]	Ex	plore perceptions of the Executive staff in terms of:
		Whether they are well known to the market;
		Skill level and mix;
		Impartiality, helpfulness and professionalism.
]		sing the roles shown on <b>Card C</b> as a prompt, explore perceptions of the ectiveness of the Takeover Panel Executive in fulfilling these roles.
		What is the Executive doing effectively?
		What is the Executive not doing effectively?
		What (if anything) could the Executive do to improve the way it fulfils its roles?
]	Se	econdment: Explore views of the Panel's secondees policy:
		Has the policy of using secondees from Australian law firms as staff in the Pane Executive been successful?



		Should the Panel look for secondees from investment banks or other types of firms as well as law firms?			
		Identify whether views are base don experience or on principle.			
13.	. Po	st Mortems			
lde	entify	whether the respondent has ever been involved in a Panel post mortem.			
]	If y	res, explore:			
		Extent of involvement;			
		Perceived objectives of post mortem;			
		Perceived value of post mortem;			
		Factors leading to value / lack of value.			
]	lf n	no, explore:			
		Would a post mortem have been useful in any of the issues they have been involved in?			
		Why / why not?			
		If yes, why did they not have a post mortem?			
]	Fo	r all, regardless of previous involvement in post mortems:			
		Is there a demand for post mortems? In what sort of situations?			
		Would some different type of process be more useful? If yes, what type of process would the respondent suggest?			
14.	. Pa	nel Relationships			
en on un	viror the ders	iewer note: Because the Panel operates in a complex legal and regulatory nment, success as an organisation and as a public regulator depends in large part quality of its relations with various stakeholders. It is therefore important to stand perceptions of how well the Panel manages its various relationships.)			
Ex	Explore respondents perceptions of how well the Panel manages its various stakeholder				

relationships, and the factors that influence this.

Other regulators (especially ASIC);



]	Market participants (lawyers, corporations, investment bankers) - openness of process, consultation on rules and policies, publication of policies, etc;
]	Courts;
]	Panel members (achieving a single view that can be accepted by all);
1	Other stakeholders (brokers, shareholder associations, journalists).



# **CARD A**

# **Main Objectives of Takeovers Panel**

]	To	put takeover decisions in the hands of properly informed shareholders.
]	To	reduce tactical litigation and its associated costs in takeovers;
]	To	support the following principles in guiding takeover policy:
		The acquisition of control of listed companies or listed managed investment schemes takes place in an <u>efficient</u> , <u>competitive</u> and <u>informed</u> market.
		Shareholders are to be treated equally and fairly, recognising that a sale of control alters and to some extent, sells some of every investor's participation in the corporation. Thus, whenever a controlling shareholder sells its shares, every other holder of shares of the same class is entitled to sell its shares (all or a proportion) on substantially the same terms;
		The shareholders and directors of a company should know the identity of any person who proposes to acquire an interest in the company;
		The shareholders and directors of a company should have a reasonable time in which to consider any proposal under which a person would acquire a substantial interest in the company;
		The shareholders and directors of a company should be supplied with sufficient information to enable them to assess the merits of any proposal under which a person would acquire a substantial interest in the company.
]		non takeover situations (eg rights issues), ensure the acquisition of voting ares takes place in an efficient, competitive and informed market.



#### **CARD B Takeovers Panel Process**

## **A: Preliminary Assessment**

- 1. Initial general inquiry, then application is finalised (from the applicant's solicitors).
- 2. Takeover Panel Executives make inquiries about auditors / advisors / financiers in order to identify any potential conflicts.
- 3. A Panel of three is selected from the overall Takeover Panel membership.
- 4. The Panel decides whether to commence proceedings.

## **B: Proceedings**

- 5. Takeover Panel Executive drafts a brief and settles it with Panel members.
- 6. Panel sends brief to involved parties.
- 7. Parties provide submissions to the Panel. Submissions sent to all parties and rebuttal arguments gathered.
- 8. Panel reviews submissions and may ask for further submissions or information, and may provide its preliminary thinking to parties for comment.
- 9. A conference may be held to resolve outstanding issues in the dispute,
- 10. Panel delivers decisions and reasons.
- 11. **Resolution** may be via:
  - Undertakings from parties may be asked and accepted (i.e. no declaration required).
  - Unacceptable circumstances may be declared (i.e. a decision made).
- 12. A **post-mortem** is offered to the parties to review the process (not the outcomes).



# **CARD C**

# **Roles of Takeovers Panel Executive**

]	To liaise with market practitioners in discussing current and prospective takeovers matters and policy issues;
]	To manage the processes involved with proceedings. This includes drafting documentation relating to the brief, decision letter, media releases, reasons and guidance notes.
]	To provide a real time perspective on the Panel's Guidance Notes and decisions as they may apply to current or prospective takeovers.
]	Maintain the goodwill of Australia's law firms and investment banks to facilitate access to the Panel of excellent quality Panel members.
]	Manage the issue of conflicts where the firms of Panel members act for parties involved in a takeover action.
]	Manage post mortems once matters have been resolved.



# 7.2 Appendix B: List of Interviewees

**Legal Firms** Guy Alexander - Panel member

Partner

Allens Arthur Robinson Rodd Levy

Partner Sydney

Freehills

Melbourne **Investment Banks** 

Alison Lansley - Panel member Scott Perkins, Managing Director & Co-

head Global Banking **Partner** 

Grant Chamberlain, Deputy Head of Malleson Stephen Jaques

Mergers & Acquisitions

Melbourne Deutsche Bank (Australia)

Sydney

Andrew Walker, Partner

Jonathan Garland, Solicitor Tony Bancroft, Managing Director

Clayton Utz Goldman Sachs J B Were

Melbourne Sydney

Robert Sultan Jonathon Gidney

Partner Managing Director, Investment Banking

**Deacons** J P Morgan

Melbourne Sydney

Andrew Lumsden - Panel member Michael Hoyle

Partner **Investment Banker** 

Corrs Chambers Westgarth Macquarie Bank

Sydney Melbourne

**Garry Besson** Robert Johanson - Panel member

Partner Director

Gilbert & Tobin **Grant Samuel** 

Sydney Melbourne



**Fund Managers** 

**Andrew Sisson** 

Director

**Balanced Equity Management** 

Melbourne

Bruce Teele, Chairman

Ross Barker, Managing Director

Australian Foundation Investment

Company

Melbourne

Tim Sims

Managing Director

Pacific Equity Partners

Sydney

Peter Morgan

**Investment Director** 

452 Capital

Sydney

**Listed Corporations** 

John O'Sullivan - Panel member

**General Counsel** 

Commonwealth Bank of Australia

Sydney

John Fast - Panel member

Chief Legal Counsel & Head of External

Affairs

**BHP Billiton** 

Melbourne

**David Lambert** 

**General Counsel** 

National Foods

Melbourne

Trevor.C.Rowe AM

**Executive Chairman** 

Rothschild Australia Ltd

Sydney

**Stockbrokers** 

Harold Shapiro

**Managing Director** 

**Shaw Stockbroking** 

Sydney

Regulators

John Price, Director of Applications and

Advice

Andrew Fawcett, Assistant Director in

Regulatory Policy

Director of Applications and Advice

**ASIC** 

Melbourne

**Financial Journalists** 

Stephen Bartholomeusz

Senior Business Journalist

The Age

Melbourne



John Durie Senior Business Journalist Fairfax - Australian Financial Review Melbourne

Brian Frith
Senior Journalist
The Australian (News Corporation)
Bowral, NSW

Shareholder Associations/Representatives

John Curry
Director
Australian Shareholders Association
Melbourne